Deciphering the virus-to-prokaryote ratio (VPR): insights into virus-host relationships in a variety of ecosystems

Kaarle J. Parikka^{1,2}, Marc Le Romancer¹, Nina Wauters³ and Stéphan Jacquet^{4*}

¹Laboratory of Microbiology of Extreme Environments, Institut Universitaire Européen de la Mer, Plouzané 29280, France

²LabMCT, Belgian Department of Defense, Queen Astrid Military Hospital, Brussels 1120, Belgium

³Biological Evolution and Ecology, Université Libre de Bruxelles, Brussels 1050, Belgium

⁴INRA CARRTEL, Thonon-les-Bains 74200, France

ABSTRACT

The discovery of the numerical importance of viruses in a variety of (aquatic) ecosystems has changed our perception of their importance in microbial processes. Bacteria and Archaea undoubtedly represent the most abundant cellular life forms on Earth and past estimates of viral numbers (represented mainly by viruses infecting prokaryotes) have indicated abundances at least one order of magnitude higher than that of their cellular hosts. Such dominance has been reflected most often by the virus-to-prokaryote ratio (VPR), proposed as a proxy for the relationship between viral and prokaryotic communities. VPR values have been discussed in the literature to express viral numerical dominance (or absence of it) over their cellular hosts, but the ecological meaning and interpretation of this ratio has remained somewhat nebulous or contradictory. We gathered data from 210 publications (and additional unpublished data) on viral ecology with the aim of exploring VPR. The results are presented in three parts: the first consists of an overview of the minimal, maximal and calculated average VPR values in an extensive variety of different environments. Results indicate that VPR values fluctuate over six orders of magnitude, with variations observed within each ecosystem. The second part investigates the relationship between VPR and other indices, in order to assess whether VPR can provide insights into virus-host relationships. A positive relationship was found between VPR and viral abundance (VA), frequency of visibly infected cells (FVIC), burst size (BS), frequency of lysogenic cells (FLC) and chlorophyll a (Chl a) concentration. An inverse relationship was detected between VPR and prokaryotic abundance (PA) (in sediments), prokaryotic production (PP) and virus-host contact rates (VCR) as well as salinity and temperature. No significant relationship was found between VPR and viral production (VP), fraction of mortality from viral lysis (FMVL), viral decay rate (VDR), viral turnover (VT) or depth. Finally, we summarize our results by proposing two scenarios in two contrasting environments, based on current theories on viral ecology as well as the present results. We conclude that since VPR fluctuates in every habitat for different reasons, as it is linked to a multitude of factors related to virus-host dynamics, extreme caution should be used when inferring relationships between viruses and their hosts. Furthermore, we posit that the VPR is only useful in specific, controlled conditions, e.g. for the monitoring of fluctuations in viral and host abundance over time.

Key words: virus, bacteria, prokaryote, relationships, aquatic ecosystems, VBR, VPR.

CONTENTS

I.	Introduction: the virus-to-prokaryote ratio – definition and use in viral ecology	2
II.	Methods	3
	(1) Data	3
	(2) Conversions	3
	(3) Meta-analyses	3
III.	Viral abundance and vpr value distributions in different ecosystems	4
	(1) Pelagic ecosystems	4

* Address for correspondence (Tel: ++33 450 267812; E-mail: sjacquet@thonon.inra.fr).

1

	(a) Marine and freshwater	4
	(b) Extreme environments	6
	(c) Aquifers	8
	(2) Benthic ecosystems and soil	8
	(a) Benthos	8
	(b) Soil	9
	(3) Aquatic snow and nests of macrofauna	9
IV.	The relationships of VPR to microbial and viral variables	10
	(1) Factors enhancing VPR	10
	(2) Factors decreasing VPR	12
	(3) Seasonality and VPR	13
V.	VPR dynamics in two contrasting ecosystems	13
	(1) Highly productive environments	14
	(2) Poorly productive environments	15
VI.	Conclusions	16
VII.	Acknowledgements	16
VIII.	Appendix A1: list of abbreviations and terms	16
IX.	References	17

I. INTRODUCTION: THE VIRUS-TO-PROKARYOTE RATIO – DEFINITION AND USE IN VIRAL ECOLOGY

With the development of direct counting techniques (i.e. transmission electron and epifluorescence microscopy as well as flow cytometry) and the increasing number of studies on viral abundance in aquatic ecosystems (Weinbauer, 2004), it became apparent that the number of virus-like particles (VLPs) greatly exceeds those of bacterial (or prokaryotic) cells. This changed the prevailing view that the role of viruses in horizontal gene transfer was limited in aquatic ecosystems due to low viral and/or prokaryotic abundance (Wommack et al., 1992). The early work of Bergh et al. (1989) on the high incidence of viral particles in aquatic ecosystems reported abundances from 10^3 to 10^7 times higher than previously estimated (then obtained by plaque-forming unit counts). Although these authors reported both viral and bacterial abundances, the proportions between the two communities were not addressed. Subsequent publications presented the ratio between enumerated VLPs and bacteria to compare the relative viral activity of different samples (Ogunseitan, Sayler & Miller, 1990; Hara, Terauchi & Koike, 1991) and termed this the 'virus-to-bacterium ratio' (VBR) (Wommack et al., 1992). The VBR has been used to study the relationship between viruses and bacteria in the environment (Wommack & Colwell, 2000) and as an index to demonstrate the high/low incidence of viral particles compared to bacteria in a given ecosystem. Usually, high VBR values are attributed to high and ongoing viral dynamics. Conversely, low ratios have often been interpreted as diminished viral activity, absence of viruses or high viral decay rates. These interpretations have rested on the logical supposition that at steady state, the VBR reflects the balance of viral production (VP) and loss (Maranger & Bird, 1995; Williamson, 2011). Consequently, it has been posited that declines in VBR are due to viral loss, for example by non-specific adsorption to particles (Maranger

& Bird, 1995) or degradation after adsorption to humic substances (Anesio et al., 2004). Inversely, high VBR values have been attributed to high viral production (Middelboe et al., 2006; Kellogg, 2010; Yoshida-Takashima et al., 2012; Pinto, Larsen & Casper, 2013; Engelhardt et al., 2014; Parvathi et al., 2014) or low viral decay (Mei & Danovaro, 2004; Danovaro et al., 2005; Williamson et al., 2007; Winter, Kerros & Weinbauer, 2009; Maurice et al., 2010; De Corte et al., 2012), which in some cases (e.g. in soil and sediments) could be an artifact of extraction procedures (Middelboe, Glud & Finster, 2003; Williamson, Radosevich & Wommack, 2005; Kimura et al., 2008; Williamson, 2011). Trends in VBR and links with other variables (e.g. prokarvotic abundance, PA) have led to ambiguous interpretations due to apparently contradictory results. Several studies have reported a positive correlation between viral and prokaryotic abundance (e.g. Maranger & Bird, 1995; Weinbauer et al., 1995; Anesio et al., 2007; Danovaro et al., 2008b; Helton et al., 2012), suggesting coupling between prokaryotic production (PP) and that of viruses (Wommack & Colwell, 2000; Weinbauer, 2004). However, positive (Hara et al., 1996), negative/inverse (Wommack et al., 1992; Bratbak & Heldal, 1995; Tuomi et al., 1995; Nakavama et al., 2007; Personnic et al., 2009) and no (Peduzzi & Schiemer, 2004) relation have all been reported between prokaryotic abundance and VBR. To explain a positive correlation, a direct dependence of viral production on bacterial host abundance has been proposed, imposing additionally a possible selective pressure leading to a reduced volume of host cells (Hara et al., 1996). The inverse relationship, on the other hand, has been linked to high viral production, coupled with increased host lysis (e.g. during blooms), leading to high VBR values. Lower values would then be a result of the emergence of host cell resistance, leading to an increase in prokaryotic production and diminished viral production (Maranger, Bird & Juniper, 1994). Moreover, small VBR values have also been interpreted as a result of specific phage adsorption to host cells when host diversity is low, thus linking prokaryotic

diversity to the ratio of microbial and viral abundances (Bratbak & Heldal, 1995; Tuomi *et al.*, 1995).

The lack of a well-defined index is also reflected, inter alia, by the use of diverse variants of the virus-to-bacterium ratio. These include both different spellings (without dashes, using a colon or the slash between words, etc.) as well as different terms such as the 'virus-to-bacteria quotient (VBQ)' (Bettarel et al., 2003) or the 'phage-to-bacteria ratio (PBR)' (Ogunseitan et al., 1990). The use of the term 'VBR' in initial microbial abundance studies was consistent with the prevailing view that prokarvotes were almost exclusively composed of heterotrophic bacteria. Initially, archaeal communities were thought to be typical of (or limited to) extreme environments; reports on the omnipresence of archaea in other environments became available only fairly recently (Chaban, Ng & Jarrell, 2006). This led to the introduction of terms such as 'virus-to-prokaryote ratio (VPR)' (De Corte et al., 2012) and 'virus-to-cell ratio' (Engelhardt et al., 2014; Pan et al., 2014). Herein, we suggest adoption of the term 'virus-to-prokaryote ratio' (VPR), as the most appropriate when considering the relative importance of bacterial and archaeal communities and the related virosphere, as compared to eukaryotic communities and their viruses [although use of 'prokaryote' to designate 'non-eukaryotes' remains controversial (Pace, 2006)]. The choice of term in any particular study, however, should be made according to the habitat and organisms involved.

While several interpretations have been proposed for the different results concerning the VPR, there has not yet been, to the best of our knowledge, a study investigating clearly the relevance of the VPR to viral ecology. Despite this, the VPR is commonly used to infer the importance, or absence, of viral processes within an ecosystem. The purpose of this review is to investigate the link between the VPR and the environment, and also its relationship to other microbial and viral variables. Data from 210 articles and five unpublished studies were used in our analysis. The results are presented in three parts: the first consists of a survey of the VPR and viral abundances in different environments. The second discusses, through meta-analyses, the relationship between the VPR and other microbial parameters. Lastly, two scenarios (corresponding to two models of contrasting habitat types) are proposed to illustrate our findings.

II. METHODS

(1) Data

Data from 210 articles and five unpublished studies were used in a meta-analysis. Articles were gathered using on-line databases (ScienceDirect, Wiley Online Library, Springer Link, PubMed and Google), using the key words 'virus-to-prokaryote ratio', 'virus-to-bacterium ratio', 'VPR', 'VBR' and 'viral abundance'. Interesting reports were also found within the references of publications dealing with viral ecology. Publications were chosen according to the data they contained with a priority on articles containing VPR values (184 out of the 210 publications and four out of five unpublished studies) and viral abundance data. Articles lacking information on VPR and viral numbers were discarded (e.g. reports with only prokaryotic abundance, but lacking data on viral numbers, etc.), as the focus was on the ratio between viruses and prokaryotes. When data of interest were not available in the analysed reports, authors were contacted for more details. When VPR values were not cited within a publication, they were calculated according to the viral and prokaryotic abundances provided therein. All data have been made available through 10.15454/1.4539792655245962E12 (Jacquet & Parikka, 2016).

Data were retrieved from each publication and information was listed for the individual sites studied; information from more than one site was obtained from some studies. For each site, details were recorded of its sampling location and of physical, chemical and biological variables. Sites were classified according to their environment (e.g. pelagic, sedimentary, soil), ecosystem type (e.g. marine/freshwater, saline, hot spring, etc.), habitat type (e.g. lake, coastal, deep sea, etc.) and their trophic status (eu-/meso-/oligotrophic), when possible.

(2) Conversions

Reported units were converted when necessary to enable meta-analyses. For analysis, categories 'highly eutrophic' and 'hypereutrophic' were taken as 'eutrophic'; 'meso/eutrophic' and 'oligo/mesotrophic' were taken as 'mesotrophic' and 'ultraoligotrophic' as 'oligotrophic'. Viral and prokaryotic abundance values expressed in the original papers using different units were analysed separately when conversion was not possible: cm^{-3} and ml^{-1} were considered equivalent, but values expressed as g^{-1} were analysed separately. For bacterial (or prokaryotic) production (PP), data were expressed in the original publications in three ways $(ml^{-1}h^{-1}; pmoll^{-1}h^{-1}; mgCml^{-1}h^{-1})$ and these were analysed separately in our meta-analysis. Practical Salinity Unit (PSU) was considered as equivalent to parts-per-thousand (%), as the accuracy of cited salinity in the analysed articles was inferior to the difference between the two methods of measurement.

When reported values were given as minima or maxima in the original publications (using < and >), the mathematical signs were removed.

(3) Meta-analyses

For all analyses, data from each studied site were considered as an independent sample. When a range of values was given for a single site, the reported mean value was used in analyses or, in the absence of this, the median of the range was used.

In Table 1, original minimum and maximum VPR values and abundances of viral particles and prokaryotic cells are given, together with mean values calculated from data for all sites.

ŝ	
~ ~ ~	
Ξ.	
50	
F	
~	
ē	
-9	
8	
3	
Ē	
Π	
\geq	
و ز	
Ś	
8	
ē	
st	
- 2-	
SC	
5	
e o	
ц	
- 13	
Ľ	
.e	
Ξ.	
Ъ	
D	
·=	
ŝ	
ηĘ	
Ę	
79	
-	
~	
f	
H	
1	,
~	
.2	
ъ	
5	
e	
Ě	
2	
- E	•
g	
Ä	
2	
p	
<u> </u>	
Ĕ	
s'	
B	
.∺	
>	
~	
÷	
, pu	
and ,	
e and '	
ce and	
nce and	
lance and	
idance and	
indance and	
oundance and	
abundance and	
abundance and	
tic abundance and	
otic abundance and	
yotic abundance and	
uryotic abundance and	
karyotic abundance and	
okaryotic abundance and	
prokaryotic abundance and	•
prokaryotic abundance and	
e, prokaryotic abundance and	
ice, prokaryotic abundance and	
unce, prokaryotic abundance and	
lance, prokaryotic abundance and	
ndance, prokaryotic abundance and	
undance, prokaryotic abundance and	
bundance, prokaryotic abundance and	
abundance, prokaryotic abundance and	
) abundance, prokaryotic abundance and	
P) abundance, prokaryotic abundance and	
TLP) abundance, prokaryotic abundance and	•
VLP) abundance, prokaryotic abundance and	
(VLP) abundance, prokaryotic abundance and	
le (VLP) abundance, prokaryotic abundance and	
icle (VLP) abundance, prokaryotic abundance and	
ticle (VLP) abundance, prokaryotic abundance and	
article (VLP) abundance, prokaryotic abundance and	
particle (VLP) abundance, prokaryotic abundance and	
particle (VLP) abundance, prokaryotic abundance and	
ke particle (VLP) abundance, prokaryotic abundance and	
like particle (VLP) abundance, prokaryotic abundance and	
s-like particle (VLP) abundance, prokaryotic abundance and	
us-like particle (VLP) abundance, prokaryotic abundance and	
irus-like particle (VLP) abundance, prokaryotic abundance and	
Virus-like particle (VLP) abundance, prokaryotic abundance and	
Virus-like particle (VLP) abundance, prokaryotic abundance and	
1. Virus-like particle (VLP) abundance, prokaryotic abundance and	
: 1. Virus-like particle (VLP) abundance, prokaryotic abundance and	
le 1. Virus-like particle (VLP) abundance, prokaryotic abundance and	
ble 1. Virus-like particle (VLP) abundance, prokaryotic abundance and	
able 1. Virus-like particle (VLP) abundance, prokaryotic abundance and	

Environment	Ecosystem type	VLP abundance (VA) Mean (min-max)	Unit \mathcal{N}	Prokaryotic abundance (PA) Mean (min-max)	Unit	\sim	VPR Mean (min–max)	\sim
Pelagic	Marine	$2.86 \times 10^7 (3.00 \times 10^3 - 7.92 \times 10^8)$ 7.00 \lapla 10^7 (1.90 \lapla 10^4 - 9.04 \lapla 10^9)	ml^{-1} 241 ml^{-1} 241	$2.16 \times 10^{6} (0.00 - 6.90 \times 10^{7})$ $1.32 \times 10^{7} / 7.00 \times 10^{3} - 9.00 \times 10^{8})$	ml ⁻¹	211	$26.5(0.0075\!-\!2150)$	233 230
	rreshwater Saline	$7.00 \times 10^{6} (1.20 \times 10^{-2.07 \times 10^{-10}})$ $4.99 \times 10^{8} (5.26 \times 10^{4} - 7.90 \times 10^{9})$	ml^{-1} 22	6.41×10^7 (3.90 × 10 ^{-6.00} × 10 ⁻⁹) 6.41×10^7 (3.90 × 10 ⁴ -3.40 × 10 ⁸)	n	202 16	28.5(0.2-144.8)	21 21
	Hot spring	$5.62 \times 10^{6} (1.00 \times 10^{4} - 6.19 \times 10^{7})$	ml ⁻¹ 46	$7.42 \times 10^5 (1.00 \times 10^4 - 4.30 \times 10^6)$	ml ⁻¹	46	9.1(0.12 - 82.9)	46
	Ice	$2.39 \times 10^7 (1.00 \times 10^4 - 1.50 \times 10^8)$	ml^{-1} 6	$2.85 \times 10^{6} (4.60 \times 10^{4} - 1.00 \times 10^{7})$	ml ⁻¹	3	27.5(0.7 - 119)	9
	Groundwater	$9.67 \times 10^5 (2.85 \times 10^4 - 1.00 \times 10^7)$	ml ⁻¹ 11	$2.29 \times 10^5 (6.35 \times 10^3 - 1.92 \times 10^6)$	ml ⁻¹	11	$5.9\ (0.08-43)$	Π
	Aquatic snow	$1.95 \times 10^{10} (1.00 \times 10^5 - 3.00 \times 10^{11})$	ml ⁻¹ 19	$2.27 \times 10^8 (8.00 \times 10^4 - 9.60 \times 10^9)$	ml ⁻¹	15	$5.6(0.01\!-\!26.9)$	24
	Macrofaunal nests	$1.39 \times 10^9 (5.80 \times 10^7 - 4.50 \times 10^9)$	ml^{-1} 3	$6.93 \times 10^3 \ (7.40 \times 10^8 - 1.70 \times 10^{10})$	ml ⁻¹	С	$14.3\ (0.06{-}36.5)$	5
		$8.70 \times 10^9 \ (7.20 \times 10^7 - 1.31 \times 10^{10})$	s ⁻¹ 3	$3.16 \times 10^8 (2.10 \times 10^8 - 3.79 \times 10^8)$	- 1 00	33		
Benthic (sedimentary)	Marine	$8.77 \times 10^9 (1.60 \times 10^4 - 3.80 \times 10^{11})$	ml^{-1} 38	$5.75 \times 10^8 (1.80 \times 10^5 - 3.95 \times 10^9)$	ml ⁻¹	32	$12.1\ (0.001{-}225)$	58
		$1.28 \times 10^9 (7.00 \times 10^3 - 1.62 \times 10^{10})$	g^{-1} 23	$2.39 \times 10^8 (3.00 \times 10^5 - 1.13 \times 10^9)$	- 1 00	20		
	Freshwater	$6.87 \times 10^9 (8.79 \times 10^6 - 2.20 \times 10^{11})$	ml^{-1} 33	$9.33 \times 10^8 (1.00 \times 10^7 - 7.10 \times 10^9)$	ml ⁻¹	31	$9.2\ (0.03-67)$	38
		$1.06 \times 10^{10} (4.71 \times 10^{6} - 4.01 \times 10^{10})$	g ⁻¹ 2	$2.54 \times 10^9 (1.85 \times 10^7 - 1.28 \times 10^{10})$	- 1 00	С		
	Saline/hot spring	$1.07 \times 10^8 (6.00 \times 10^4 - 5.62 \times 10^8)$	ml^{-1} 6	$1.10 \times 10^7 (8.90 \times 10^3 - 6.17 \times 10^7)$	ml ⁻¹	9	$7.6\left(0.002{-}17.5 ight)$	13
		$1.46 \times 10^9 (1.80 \times 10^4 - 6.86 \times 10^9)$	g^{-1} 7	$4.45 \times 10^8 (3.20 \times 10^5 - 2.67 \times 10^9)$	- 1 00	7		
Soil		$1.13 \times 10^9 (8.53 \times 10^6 - 4.17 \times 10^9)$	g ⁻¹ 17	$1.60 \times 10^9 (3.50 \times 10^4 - 4.50 \times 10^9)$	a ^l	15	$704.4\ (0.002 - 8200)$	15

All data were tested for normality using the Shapiro–Wilks test. Non-parametric Spearman's rank correlation coefficients were calculated to assess relationships between VPR and other biological and environmental variables. For comparisons of biological variables among trophic levels, a non-parametric Mann–Whitney U-test was used.

III. VIRAL ABUNDANCE AND VPR VALUE DISTRIBUTIONS IN DIFFERENT ECOSYSTEMS

Estimates of viral abundances of 1.2×10^{30} particles in the open ocean, 2.6×10^{30} in soils, 3.5×10^{30} in the oceanic sub-surface and between 0.25 and 2.5×10^{31} in the terrestrial subsurface (Whitman, Coleman & Wiebe, 1998; Mokili, Rohwer & Dutilh, 2012) have been reported, giving a total of $10^{31} - 10^{32}$ particles for the whole virosphere (Krupovic & Bamford, 2008). These estimates are based on the supposition that viruses outnumber their prokaryotic hosts by roughly an order of magnitude (Wommack & Colwell, 2000). However, our review of 210 articles clearly indicates that the numerical dominance of VLPs compared to prokaryotes is highly heterogeneous. Our analysis (Table 1) reveals a wide range of VPR values from 0.001 (Yanagawa et al., 2014) to 8200 (Williamson et al., 2007), thus varying over six orders of magnitude. Mean VPR values for a variety of ecosystems, on the other hand, vary between 5.6 and 28.5 (Table 1, Fig. 1), with the exception of the soil ecosystem, which has an exceptionally high mean VPR of 704.

(1) Pelagic ecosystems

(a) Marine and freshwater

Most studies on natural viral abundance have been conducted in the water column of aquatic (and more specifically pelagic) ecosystems (Table 1). Previous reports describe VLP abundances ranging from scarcely detectable $(<10^4 \text{ VLP ml}^{-1})$ to over 10^8 VLP ml^{-1} (Wommack & Colwell, 2000; Jacquet et al., 2010), and exhibit general trends such as a decrease in marine viral abundance along a transect from coastal environments to offshore waters and through the water column from the surface to the deep sea (Paul & Kellogg, 2000; Weinbauer, 2004; Sime-Ngando & Colombet, 2009). Viral abundance in freshwater ecosystems also tends to decrease along the water column from the euphotic zone to the deeper water layers, although exceptions have been reported such as in monomictic lakes (Jacquet et al., 2010). These trends have been attributed to the productivity of a given ecosystem influencing viral numbers through the hosts' metabolic state (Weinbauer, Fuks & Peduzzi, 1993; Maranger & Bird, 1995; Wommack & Colwell, 2000; Wilhelm & Matteson, 2008; Jacquet et al., 2010). Freshwater ecosystems generally harbour higher viral abundances than marine ecosystems (Wilhelm & Matteson, 2008), although little difference has been observed in viral production between these two ecosystems (Weinbauer, 2004).



Fig. 1. Box plot representations for the virus-to-prokaryote ratio (VPR) obtained in different types of aquatic environments and soil. Panel (B) is an enlargement of (A) allowing clearer visualization of the percentiles. The boxed region shows the 25th and the 75th percentiles and the whiskers show the 5–95% percentiles; the thin horizontal line is the median and the thick horizontal line the mean. Outliers are shown as circles. Panel (C) separates data from marine and freshwater sediments. In (A) and (B), \mathcal{N} (number of sites) = 233, 229, 20, 46, 11, 6, 29 and 96 for marine, freshwater, saline, hot spring, groundwater, ice, organic habitats (i.e. aquatic snow and macrofaunal nests) and sediments, respectively. In (C), $\mathcal{N} = 58$ and 38 for marine and freshwater sediments, respectively. See Table 3 for results of Mann-Whitney tests between ecosystem types.

6

		VLP abunda	ance (ml ⁻¹)	Prokaryotic abundance (ml ⁻¹)		VPR	
Environment	Habitat type	Mean	\mathcal{N}	Mean	\mathcal{N}	Mean	\mathcal{N}
Marine	Coastal	3.96×10^{7}	97	2.67×10^{6}	80	20.72	98
	Estuary	6.56×10^{7}	21	6.88×10^{6}	19	11.35	19
	Open ocean/offshore	9.68×10^{6}	101	7.75×10^5	93	38.07	97
	Deep sea (> 1000 m)	1.59×10^{6}	28	1.59×10^{5}	27	28.45	28
Freshwater	Waterflow/river	5.56×10^{7}	17	4.85×10^{6}	16	9.38	16
	Reservoir/dam	2.82×10^{7}	11	3.22×10^{6}	5	10.17	10
	Floodplain/oxbow lake	3.52×10^{7}	10	2.99×10^{6}	10	11.50	16
	Cryoconite/meltwater	4.12×10^{6}	4	2.63×10^{5}	3	16.66	4
	Lake/pond	7.46×10^{7}	179	1.42×10^{7}	166	18.84	181

Table 2. Virus-like particle (VLP) abundance, prokaryotic abundance and virus-to-prokaryote ratio (VPR) values in aquatic habitats. N = number of sites

Aquatic marine and freshwater ecosystems are characterized by VPR values ranging between 0.008 (Proctor & Fuhrman, 1990) and 2150 (Clasen et al., 2008) (Table 1), giving an overall average of 21.9. The apparent trend, based on average viral and prokaryotic abundances (Table 2), suggests higher mean VPR values in the open ocean and offshore, as well as in deep-sea waters, when compared to coastal and estuarine waters, as reported in previous reviews. This might appear surprising as higher viral numbers might be expected to give rise to higher VPR values, but is presumably due to differences in prokaryotic abundance. As coastal and estuary waters are more productive than offshore waters, high viral abundances will be accompanied by disproportionately high prokaryotic numbers, resulting in a lower VPR. Another potential explanation for the lower VPR is higher viral loss in coastal and estuarine waters compared to the open ocean. Viral loss can result, among other things, from virivory (i.e. grazing by nanoflagellates) (Gonzáles & Suttle, 1993; Bettarel et al., 2005), adsorption to particulate matter (Hewson & Fuhrman, 2003), temperature (Garza & Suttle, 1998; Bettarel, Bouvier & Bouvy, 2009) and degradation by heat-labile organic matter (e.g. enzymes) (Noble & Fuhrman, 1997). It is thus conceivable that in eutrophic and turbid environments viral loss is higher compared to the open ocean, resulting in lower VPR values. Viral decay is also likely to be lower in deep-sea waters due to diminished effects of temperature and sunlight (Parada et al., 2007).

Minimum VPR values reported for freshwater and marine habitats are similar, but the maximum reported VPR values in marine systems are one order of magnitude greater than those of freshwater systems (Table 1; Fig. 1). Although VPR values vary over six orders of magnitude within aquatic ecosystems, most reported values fall between 1 and 50. Previous authors have reported higher average mean VPR values for freshwater habitats as compared to marine habitats (20 *versus* 10, respectively) (Maranger & Bird, 1995; Weinbauer, 2004), but our literature survey suggests the opposite trend with a significantly higher mean VPR of 26.5 for marine and 17.2 for freshwater habitats (P = 0.009, N = 233 and 229, respectively) (Tables 2 and 3). These values suggest that freshwater habitats have relatively

higher prokaryotic numbers compared to marine ecosystems, presumably due to higher prokaryotic production and/or higher viral loss. A higher photosynthetic biomass in freshwater than in marine habitats (Maranger & Bird, 1995; Clasen *et al.*, 2008) makes it possible that prokaryotic counts are affected by autotrophic cellular abundance, causing a lower VPR. Freshwater habitats are also more impacted by human activities that introduce substances from terrestrial environments, such as chemicals and clay, which could increase the removal of viral particles (Clasen *et al.*, 2008) and hence increase viral loss in freshwater systems.

(b) Extreme environments

Following the development of microbial ecology in recent decades, new possible niches have been explored, such as so-called 'extreme environments'. Although organisms from all three domains of life are found in extreme environments, bacteria and especially archaea are particularly abundant in the harshest environments. Viral numbers from undetectable levels up to 10^9 particles ml⁻¹ have been documented (Le Romancer et al., 2007) possibly mainly comprising archaeoviruses (Prangishvili, Forterre & Garrett, 2006). Although modern technology means that increasing amounts of data are available on viruses in these environments, still little remains known about their ecology. Extreme environments comprise highly diverse habitats, from terrestrial hot springs, salterns or alkaline lakes to deep-sea hydrothermal vents, deep subsurface sediments or polar inland waters and sea-ice. Lakes and sea-ice have been studied in both Polar Regions of the earth. Although these habitats share low temperatures, highly diverse ecosystems can be found, including freshwater, brackish, saline and hypersaline lakes, as well as brine, fast-ice and sea-ice. Less-common water features are cryolakes and epishelf lakes, the latter being almost unique to Antarctica where only 2% of the continent is ice-free (Laybourn-Parry et al., 2013). Ice remains a poorly explored ecosystem type. Within the 'ice' habitats, the best studied are sea-ice (Maranger et al., 1994; Gowing et al., 2004), fast-ice (Paterson & Laybourn-Parry, 2012), oligotrophic glacier ice and cryoconite hole water

Table 3. Comparisons of means of virus-to-prokaryote ratio (VPR) values in different ecosystems. Significant (P < 0.05) values (Mann-Whitney test) are in bold. N = 233, 229, 20, 46, and 11 for aquatic marine, freshwater, saline, hot spring and groundwater, respectively. N = 58, 38, 13, 15 and 29 for sedimentary marine, freshwater, extreme (hot spring/saline) and soil, respectively. N = 6 and 29 for ice and organic habitats (i.e. aquatic snow and macrofaunal nests), respectively. aq., aquatic; hab., habitat; sed., sediment

VPR	Marine (aq.)	Freshwater (aq.)	Saline	Hot spring	Groundwater	Marine (sed.)	Freshwater (sed.)	Extreme (sed.)	Soil	Ice	Organic hab.	All sed.
Marine (aq.) Freshwater (aq.) Saline Hot spring Groundwater Marine (sed.) Freshwater (sed.) Extreme (sed.) Soil Ice Organic hab. All aq.		0.0089	0.24 0.055 —	<0.001 0.083 <0.001 —	0.0013 0.01 0.005 0.77 —	0.0012 <0.001 0.002 0.77 0.58	0.037 <0.001 <0.001 0.77 0.79 0.80	0.0077 0.14 0.03 0.77 0.36 0.50 0.48	0.13 0.29 0.22 0.77 0.98 0.97 0.79 0.78	0.32 0.096 0.84 0.77 0.010 0.021 0.013 0.014 0.33	<0.001 0.0076 0.036 0.77 0.57 0.12 0.27 0.082 0.77 <0.001	<0.001

(Anesio et al., 2007; Säwström et al., 2007). Recorded viral abundances in polar environments vary between 2.0×10^4 particles ml⁻¹ in a freshwater lake in Antarctica (Säwström *et al.*, 2008) and 1.3×10^8 particles ml⁻¹ in Arctic sea ice (Maranger et al., 1994). Similarly high viral abundances $(1.2 \times 10^8 \text{ particles ml}^{-1})$ have been reported from the brackish Pendant Lake of Antarctica (Madan, Marshall & Laybourn-Parry, 2005). VPR values vary over three orders of magnitude in ice, from 0.7 to 119 (Gowing et al., 2004), and the mean value of 27.5 (Table 1, Fig. 1) suggests that local microbial communities are active and probably trapped (e.g. in gas bubbles) in these habitats. Despite their isolation, a substantial proportion of data on the viral ecology of brackish and saline lakes seems to derive from the Polar Regions. Few studies have provided data on the abundance of viruses and their hosts in (hyper)saline lakes, although viral numbers appear to include the highest observed in aquatic systems in general (Le Romancer et al., 2007), reaching abundances beyond 10^9 particles ml⁻¹ (Brum et al., 2005; Bettarel et al., 2011; Peduzzi et al., 2014).

At the other end of the temperature scale lie the extreme thermal environments populated by 'thermophiles'. These environments share a high temperature, but are otherwise characterized by highly diverse physical and chemical characteristics (e.g. acidic or alkaline pH, various pressure conditions, etc.). Natural habitats include terrestrial geothermal springs, mud volcanoes and fumaroles, but also marine habitats such as deep-sea hydrothermal vents, submarine volcanoes and hot sediments. Moderately thermophilic eukaryotes can be found in these environments, but as the observed upper temperature limit for eukaryotes is about 60°C (Brock, 1985; Rothschild & Mancinelli, 2001), most of the organisms that populate these ecosystems are (hyper)thermophilic bacteria and archaea (the temperature limits of the archaeal communities extend beyond the observed upper limit for bacteria). Although the exploration of extreme thermal environments has revealed remarkable viral diversity, mostly associated with the hyperthermophilic Crenarchaeota phylum of Archaea (Prangishvili et al., 2006; Ackermann & Prangishvili, 2012), there is surprisingly little understanding of the contribution of viral processes to microbial dynamics in these ecosystems. Early studies of viral abundance in terrestrial hot spring samples reported very low viral abundances; while Rice et al. (2001) failed to find viral particles by direct filtration of raw hot spring samples, Zillig et al. (1994) had to concentrate their raw samples by 10⁴ times in order to detect VLPs using transmission electron microcopy (TEM) (Prangishvili, 2006). In marine hydrothermal vents, an early study reported viral abundances of $\sim 10^4 - 10^5$ VLPs ml⁻¹ (Juniper *et al.*, 1998). Although most available data indicate low viral abundances in both marine and terrestrial hot springs, abundances up to 10^7 particles ml⁻¹ in terrestrial (Chiura et al., 2002) and 10^6 particles ml⁻¹ in marine (Wommack et al., 2004; Ortmann & Suttle, 2005; Williamson et al., 2008; Yoshida-Takashima et al., 2012) hot springs have been documented.

In thermal ecosystems, most VPR values vary between 1 and 20 (Fig. 1). For saline ecosystems most reported VPR values are between 1 and 100. Although VPR values from more extreme aquatic ecosystems are derived from fewer sites (Table 1), some trends can be identified. The lower mean VPR in hot springs (P < 0.001 except)for freshwater; Table 3) (Fig. 1) suggests that there are fewer viral particles per host cell than in temperate (i.e. 'mesothermal', ca. 10-45°C) systems. The lower number of viral particles in hot springs (Prangishvili, 2006) could be attributed to possible instability of virions at high temperatures (Rice et al., 2001; Ortmann et al., 2006; Prangishvili et al., 2006; Fulton, Douglas & Young, 2009). Another observation is the apparent prevalence of lysogeny and poorly productive chronic infection, typical for, but not exclusive to, thermophilic viruses of archaea (Prangishvili & Garrett, 2005; Prangishvili et al., 2006; Pina et al., 2011). The higher reported VPR values in saline could be attributed to rather high abundances of viral particles in salines - the mean for 22 studied sites was 4.99×10^8 particles ml⁻¹ – and the apparent tendency of haloviruses to form persistent infections and have lytic lifestyles rather than lysogenic ones (Porter, Russ & Dyall-Smith, 2007; Santos et al., 2010; Sabet, 2012). Virions of haloviruses are reported to be stable at high salinity (Witte et al., 1997; Pietilä et al., 2012, 2013), which would contribute to the persistence of viral particles in these habitats, potentially leading to high VPR values. Furthermore, our knowledge on grazing pressure in these habitats is scarce, with documentation of eukaryotic microbial diversity in salines remaining poor. This deficit is shared by high-temperature habitats, although grazing is probably non-existent at temperatures that exceed the known limit for eukaryotic life (Breitbart et al., 2004); diminished or absence of grazing will impact VPR values. Thus, further information on viral decay in these two types of extreme habitats could provide insights into the reasons behind the differences in their VPR values.

(c) Aquifers

Recently, interest has arisen into the microbial viruses of groundwater and aquifers. These aquatic ecosystems are characterized by more neutral pH values and mesothermal temperatures than the extreme environments discussed above, but have remained relatively unexplored, probably due to their limited accessibility. According to initial reports, these habitats harbour low viral abundances, ranging between 2.9×10^4 (Wilhartitz *et al.*, 2013) and 10^7 particles ml⁻¹ (Kyle *et al.*, 2008) and have low VPR values (mean 5.9, Table 1). The reasons for these low microbial and viral numbers are yet to be elucidated, but may be linked to the oligotrophic nature of groundwater (Wilhartitz et al., 2013). Data from Australian confined and unconfined aquifers suggest, nonetheless, small-scale heterogeneity in microbial communities, both prokaryotic and viral, which in turn suggests active microbial dynamics rather than inactive homogeneous suspensions of cells (Roudnew et al., 2013, 2014).

(2) Benthic ecosystems and soil

(a) Benthos

In addition to pelagic aquatic environments, increasing numbers of studies have been carried out during the past 15 years on the viriobenthos, exploring the viral ecology of freshwater and marine sedimentary ecosystems. In these environments, viral abundances have previously been reported to range from 10^7 to 10^{10} VLP g⁻¹ of dry sediment, being 10-1000 times higher than viral abundances in the water column (Danovaro *et al.*, 2008*a*). Viral numbers in sediments, with pore water included, between 10^4 and 10^{11} VLP ml⁻¹ have been reported (Duhamel & Jacquet, 2006; Pinto *et al.*, 2013). Similar general trends as in water columns can also be observed in the viriobenthos. Freshwater and low-salinity coastal sediments usually harbour the highest viral numbers, which decrease with depth of the water column (Danovaro

et al., 2008*a*) and sediment layer (Danovaro & Serresi, 2000; Bird *et al.*, 2001; Hewson *et al.*, 2001; Middelboe & Glud, 2006; Borrel *et al.*, 2012). Evidence also suggests a decrease in viral abundance along a decreasing trophic gradient (Weinbauer *et al.*, 1993; Danovaro & Serresi, 2000; Hewson *et al.*, 2001; Danovaro, Manini & Dell'Anno, 2002), although not all data support this positive correlation (Danovaro *et al.*, 2008*a*). Our analysis showed significantly higher viral abundances in eutrophic and mesotrophic habitats when compared to oligotrophic ecosystems (P < 0.001; Table 4). Viruses have been detected in deep subsurface sediments, hundreds of meters below the seafloor (Bird *et al.*, 2001; Middelboe, Glud & Filippini, 2011), reaching abundances up to 10⁹ particles cm⁻³ (Engelhardt *et al.*, 2014).

Out of all ecosystems, the lowest reported VPR value of 0.001 was found in deep marine sediments, 200 m below the sea floor (Yanagawa et al., 2014). The maximum VPR value for marine sediments was 225 (Engelhardt et al., 2014), with a mean of 12.1 (Table 1). Freshwater sediments, by contrast, have a VPR range from 0.03 (Farnell-Jackson & Ward, 2003) to 67 (Hewson et al., 2001). Marine and freshwater sediments show similar distributions of VPR values (Fig. 1C). The range of recorded VPR values is larger in marine than freshwater sediments (Table 1). VPR values in sediments are generally lower than those found in aquatic ecosystems (Table 3) implying that pelagic environments harbour higher ratios than benthic habitats. This is not due to a lower abundance of viruses as there are on average $10^9 - 10^{10}$ particles ml⁻¹ or g^{-1} in both freshwater and marine sediments. The lower VPR values must therefore be the result of higher abundances of prokaryotes. This may be due to high prokaryotic production (e.g. of phage-resistant strains) and/or high viral decay rates. Low VPR values may also imply a steady state (e.g. dormant communities), in which low prokaryotic activity may be related to high metabolic costs due to phage activity (Thingstad et al., 2014). The low metabolic activity of phage-infected hosts would then favour the growth of strains unrecognized by phages, lowering the VPR. Similar patterns in marine and freshwater sediments imply that the constraints experienced by microbial communities in these ecosystems are similar irrespective of the nature of the physicochemical parameters of the aquatic fraction above the sediments. Viral life strategy, particularly the occurrence of lysogeny, within sedimentary and soil ecosystems is also likely to have an impact on both the microbial communities and viral production (Mei & Danovaro, 2004; Williamson, 2011).

VPR values of sediments from saline and high-temperature environments do not exceed 17.5, with a mean of 7.6 (Table 1). These sediments from extreme environments represent an unusual ecological niche: it is possible that there is an absence of protists and thus of grazing pressure. This also may be the case in deep sediments, due to the high pressure and lack of oxygen (Engelhardt *et al.*, 2011). Physicochemical variables prevalent in geothermal sediments are also likely to be inhospitable to eukaryotic life throughout the whole sediment column, making these vast habitats another type

utrophic (min–max)	Mesotrophic Mean (min–max)	Oligotrophic Mean (min-max)	Eu-Meso P	${ m Meso-Oligo} P$	${\rm Eu-Oligo}_P$	\gtrsim
	22.68(2.4-71.05)	43.01 (0.15-897.3)	0.034	0.35	0.39	183
$(\times 10^{9})$	7.34×10^7 (5.40 × 10 ⁶ - 1.00 × 10 ⁹)	$2.27 \times 10^7 (5.00 \times 10^4 - 2.20 \times 10^8)$	0.55	<0.001	<0.001	129
$\times 10^{8})$	$4.14 \times 10^{6} (6.40 \times 10^{5} - 2.57 \times 10^{7})$	$4.23 \times 10^{6} (7.00 \times 10^{3} - 1.10 \times 10^{8})$	0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	140
$< 10^{6}$	$4.81 \times 10^{6} (6.25 \times 10^{4} - 1.33 \times 10^{7})$	$1.66 \times 10^5 (5.93 \times 10^3 - 5.13 \times 10^5)$			0.097	23
(10^{6})	$4.54 \times 10^4 (1.26 \times 10^4 - 9.70 \times 10^4)$	$2.33 \times 10^5 (5.19 \times 10^{-5} - 1.80 \times 10^6)$			0.005	23
	7.38(1.60-24.32)	2.55(0.06 - 43.83)	0.003	<0.001	<0.001	96
	$13.12\ (0.22 - 36.98)$	$23.40\ (0.90-98.00)$	0.011	0.57	0.48	44
10^{11})	$4.88 \times 10^9 (2.10 \times 10^8 - 9.50 \times 10^9)$	$1.02 \times 10^9 (2.00 \times 10^7 - 2.50 \times 10^9)$	< 0.001			41
(60	$6.56 \times 10^8 \ (2.25 \times 10^6 - 3.40 \times 10^9)$		0.17			33

Fable 4. Virus-to-prokaryote ratio, viral and prokaryotic abundance and production and the concentration of chlorophyll a in different trophic conditions. The significant

of ecosystem where grazing is absent and viruses are solely responsible for prokaryote mortality.

Only a few studies have been conducted on the viral ecology of soils (Williamson et al., 2005; Kimura et al., 2008). The abundance of viruses varies within three orders of magnitude (Table 1), between *ca.* 10^6 and 10^9 particles g⁻¹ dry weight (gdw), although usually varying between 10^8 and $10^9 \,\mathrm{VLP \, gdw^{-1}}$, the lowest estimates having been obtained from deserts (Williamson, 2011). As in other ecosystems, viral abundance is dependent on prokaryotic abundance (Williamson, 2011) and the lack of data on viral processes in these habitats reflects a lack of knowledge on microbial processes that sustain soil ecosystems (Srinivasiah et al., 2008). Physical and chemical properties of soils (e.g. soil moisture content, pH values and temperature) all influence viral abundance; high values are likely to be found in soils with high prokaryotic abundances as well as with high clay and organic matter contents (Kimura et al., 2008; Williamson, 2011). The reported VPR range in soil ecosystems is immense, spanning from 0.002 (Ashelford, Day & Fry, 2003) to 8200 (Williamson et al., 2007). This extreme range raises several questions regarding our knowledge of soil viral ecology. These include methodological issues related to viral and prokaryotic extraction efficiency (Williamson et al., 2005, 2007; Swanson et al., 2009; Williamson, 2011). If the reported viral numbers are genuine, it has been proposed that very high and very low local viral abundances could be related to an imbalance between viral production and decay (Williamson, 2011). High VPR values could be due to a low rate of decay, as in Antarctic soils (Williamson et al., 2007). The low VPR values could result from high prokaryotic proliferation as compared to viruses, whose decay or decline in infectivity can be influenced by chemical, physical and/or biological parameters of the soil (Swanson et al., 2009).

(3) Aquatic snow and nests of macrofauna

While most studies have investigated viral processes in pelagic or benthic environments, interest in viral dynamics and their involvement in nutrient cycles has led some researchers to explore viral particle distribution in suspended organic and inorganic matter. As for extreme environments, the available information on viruses in aggregates is scarce, especially in river systems (Peduzzi & Luef, 2008). High viral numbers have been recorded on aggregates, ranging from 10^5 to 3×10^{11} particles ml⁻¹ (Weinbauer *et al.*, 2009; Peduzzi, 2015). Viral-mediated cellular lysis leads to the accumulation of particulate organic matter (POM), dissolved organic matter (DOM) and colloids and contributes to the formation of aggregates (Wilhelm & Suttle, 1999: Weinbauer, Chen & Wilhelm, 2011). At the larger end of the size range of non-living organic matter is so-called marine, lake or river 'snow' (Suzuki & Kato, 1953; Grossart & Simon, 1993). Microscopic and macroscopic aggregates are composed of various materials, both organic and inorganic, their

⁽b) Soil

composition being dependent on the specific environment and conditions. Although inorganic compounds, such as calcite and clay, are not usually colonized by prokaryotes (Simon *et al.*, 2002), they could contribute to the sinking of viral particles in the water column (Brussaard, 2004; Clasen *et al.*, 2008).

Aquatic aggregates (i.e. aquatic snow, inorganic and organic material such as mucilage, cobwebs, leaves, wood, etc.) generally have lower VPR values than the surrounding aquatic environment (Tables 1 and 3, Fig. 1). This might give the impression of a diluted microbial niche, when in fact individual particles are probably microbial 'hot spots' (Simon et al., 2002), with high viral and prokaryotic abundances. The particles are colonized by prokaryotic communities (on average 2.27×10^8 cells ml⁻¹), which will reduce VPR values. Aggregates appear to act as scavengers rather than factories of viral particles (Weinbauer et al., 2009), which could also partly explain their lower VPR values. Viral and microbial numbers within aggregates are influenced by water residence time (Mari, Kerros & Weinbauer, 2007) and their role in particle scavenging and distribution is dependent on the type of surrounding environment. Aggregates likely alter the microbial ecology of their surrounds by displacing viral particles, impacting local microbial communities by removing/adding pressure by viral lysis (Weinbauer et al., 2009, 2011). By contrast, Mari et al. (2007) suggested that aggregates could constitute 'hot spots' of viral infection that elevate local viral abundance, due to reduced distances between viruses and prokaryotic cells (especially in smaller aggregates). A study involving bacterial immobilization on artificial gel beads in vitro showed that bacterial colonies within beads released cells into the surrounding medium (Cinquin et al., 2004) acting as cell factories. Organic and inorganic aggregates could act as natural beads, distributing prokaryotic cells and elevating local microbial abundance. However, little is known of virus-host interactions within aggregates.

Several studies have focused on the microbial content of water related to aquatic fauna (Table 1). Whereas some studies have been conducted on seawater found in the proximity of coral reefs (Paul et al., 1993; Seymour et al., 2005; Patten, Seymour & Mitchell, 2006; Patten et al., 2008; Kellogg, 2010; Yoshida-Takashima et al., 2012), few have focused on sampling nests of macrofauna. Water within polychaete and galatheid colonies as well as associated symbiotic microbial mats was analysed by Yoshida-Takashima et al. (2012). VPR values were globally low (<1). VPR values from sectioned layers of living organisms (galatheid crabs) were several orders of magnitude lower than those of water derived from their nests. The nests hosted symbiotic microbial mats, which were also analysed. The attached prokaryotic communities had lower VPR values compared to those in planktonic communities surrounding the nests. Possible reasons for this included higher frequency of lysogeny, lower frequency of virus-infected cells and/or lower viral production rates in attached prokaryotes. In another report, the VPR from symbiotic microbial communities in the nests of mussels was

found to be an order of magnitude higher than those found in polychaete and galatheid colonies (Kellogg, 2010).

IV. THE RELATIONSHIPS OF VPR TO MICROBIAL AND VIRAL VARIABLES

We used meta-analysis to investigate the relationship between several microbial and viral parameters with VPR (Table 5). VPR was strongly positively correlated with viral abundance (VA) in aquatic habitats and sediment-related ecosystems, and with frequency of lysogenic cells (FLC). VPR values are also positively correlated with frequency of visibly infected cells (FVIC), burst size (BS), and chlorophyll a (Chl a) concentration. By contrast, no significant relationships were detected between VPR and viral production (VP), fraction of mortality from viral lysis (FMVL), viral decay rates (VDR), viral turnover or depth. VPR was negatively correlated with prokaryotic abundance (PA) in sediments and soil (but only shows a negative trend in aquatic ecosystems), prokaryotic production (PP), virus-host contact rates (VCR), salinity and temperature. Section VIII proposes a list of abbreviations used herein, with definitions provided where necessary.

Since VPR is the ratio of VLP to prokaryotic abundance, the value that VPR takes will be related to factors controlling both viral and prokaryotic abundance: viral production and decay, and prokaryotic production, mortality and infection rates (Williamson, 2011). The relationship between VPR and environmental variables, however, is less intuitive and the interpretations proposed below are derived from current understanding of viral and microbial processes in specific habitats.

Some data on microbial parameters were too scarce $(\mathcal{N} < 5)$ to study their relationship with VPR. Grazing rate (GR) on prokaryotes will affect prokaryotic abundance, and hence the number of available hosts for viruses. A priori, top-down control of prokaryotic grazing by heterotrophic nanoflagellates would increase the VPR by diminishing prokaryotic abundance, although in reality the effect of grazing is probably more complex (Miki & Jacquet, 2008). Grazing might favour some prokaryotic species/strains, which in turn could favour infection by specific viral strains. By contrast, grazing on viral particles will increase viral loss, and thus diminish viral-mediated reductions in prokaryotic abundance. Other uninvestigated variables include prokaryotic turnover rates, cell size (which will affect contact rates), sediment porosity and nutrient concentrations (e.g. dissolved/particulate organic carbon, phosphate, etc.). Future studies should investigate their effects on the VPR.

(1) Factors enhancing VPR

A positive correlation was found between VPR and VA in both aquatic (P < 0.001) habitats and sedimentary (P < 0.001) ecosystems (Table 5). An increase in viral abundance will obviously increase VPR if prokaryotic abundance remains constant as it is used in VPR calculation

Table 5. Spearman's rank correlations between virus-to-prokaryote ratio (VPR) or viral abundance (VA) and other variables (across all ecosystems). Significant correlations (P < 0.05) are in bold. BS, burst size; Chl *a*, chlorophyll *a*; FLC, frequency of lysogenic cells; FMVL, fraction of mortality from viral lysis; FVIC, frequency of visibly infected cells; PA, prokaryotic abundance; PP, prokaryotic production; VCR, virus-host contact rates; VDR, viral decay rate; VP, viral production. \mathcal{N} = number of sites

		VPR	
	r	Р	\mathcal{N}
$VA (ml^{-1})^a$	0.24	< 0.001	571
$VA(g^{-1})^{b}$	0.6	< 0.001	48
$PA (ml^{-1})^a$	-0.074	0.087	526
$PA(g^{-1})^{b}$	-0.32	0.028	48
$VP (ml^{-1} h^{-1})$	-0.093	0.39	86
$PP(ml^{-1}h^{-1})$	-0.31	0.0058	77
$PP (pmol l^{-1} h^{-1})$	-0.25	0.0012	171
$PP (mgC ml^{-1} h^{-1})$	-0.45	< 0.001	59
FVIC (%)	0.38	< 0.001	79
FLC (%)	0.58	< 0.001	69
FMVL (%)	0.082	0.53	61
BS	0.19	0.045	116
VCR $(l^{-1} day^{-1})$	-0.63	< 0.001	32
$VDR(h^{-1})$	0.39	0.21	12
Viral turnover (day)	-0.91	0.22	42
[Chl a]	0.29	< 0.001	200
Salinity (PSU)	-0.27	0.002	136
Temperature (°C)	-0.20	< 0.001	305
Depth (m)	0.034	0.44	505
	VA (ml^{-1})	
	r	Р	\mathcal{N}
$PA (ml^{-1})^a$	0.86	< 0.001	524
$[Ch] a]^{a}$	0.37	<0.001	183
	VA	(g^{-1})	
	r	Р	\mathcal{N}
$\rm PA~(g^{-1})^{b}$	0.36	0.013	47

^aAnalyses performed only with data from aquatic ecosystems. ^bAnalyses performed only with data from sediments and soil.

(VPR = VA/PA). Factors contributing to elevated viral abundance are viral production (VP), burst size (BS), frequency of visibly infected cells (FVIC) and fraction of mortality from viral lysis (FMVL). In addition, elevated virus-host contact rates (VCR), short latent period (LP) and decreased viral decay rates (VDR) will enhance viral production and the persistence of free viral particles in the environment.

Whereas a positive correlation between VPR and both BS (P < 0.05) and FVIC (P < 0.001) was confirmed by our meta-analyses, it was surprising that no correlation was found between VPR and viral production or FMVL (Table 5). Several different methods are used for quantifying viral production including: radiolabelled thymidine or ³²P incorporation (Steward *et al.*, 1992); estimation from decay rates (Heldal & Bratbak, 1991); fluorescent labelling of viral tracers (Noble & Fuhrman, 2000); estimation from virus-induced bacterial mortality [VIBM (=FMVL)], BS and prokaryotic production (Weinbauer & Höfle, 1998); the dilution method/reduction approach (Weinbauer & Suttle, 1996; Wilhelm, Brigden & Suttle, 2002); tangential flow diafiltration (Winget et al., 2005); direct enumeration of viral particles over time (Hewson & Fuhrman, 2003); and using Würgler bags (Hansen, Thamdrup & Jørgensen, 2000) in anoxic conditions (Glud & Middelboe, 2004). Many of these methods have drawbacks, although the reduction approach appears to be the most reliable (Wilhelm et al., 2002; Helton et al., 2005; Weinbauer, Rowe & Wilhelm, 2010). These methods either rely on inferring viral production from other variables (e.g. FMVL, BS and prokaryotic production) or on sample processing, potentially leading to inaccurate estimates. Use of mean BS and conversion factors, such as in Weinbauer, Winter & Höfle (2002), gives viral production estimates that may be subject to error. It is possible that this diversity of techniques is reflected by the lack of correlation between VPR and viral production in our meta-analysis. An alternative possibility is that increased viral production is always associated with a high net prokaryotic production generating high prokaryotic abundance and counteracting any effect of viral production on the VPR.

Another surprising finding was the absence of a correlation between VPR and FMVL. FMVL reduces prokaryotic abundance and increases viral production (and abundance), hence a positive correlation with VPR would be expected. FMVL is related to FVIC as follows (Binder, 1999):

$$FMVL = \frac{FVIC}{[\gamma \ln (2) (1 - \varepsilon - FVIC)]}$$

where γ is the ratio between the latent period and host generation time and ε is the fraction of the latent period during which intracellular viral particles are not visible.

As VPR is positively correlated to FVIC and FMVL is directly dependent on FVIC, it is likely that the conversion factors (i.e. γ and ε) in the above equation lead to inaccuracy in calculated FMVL, which is highly sensitive to these variables (Binder, 1999; Jacquet *et al.*, 2005). Estimates of FMVL may therefore be subject to more uncertainty than FVIC, which is based on direct observations of virally infected cells. This may explain the absence of a significant relationship between FMVL and VPR in our analysis. This concern should extend to studies using FMVL to estimate viral production.

A positive correlation was observed between chlorophyll a (Chl a) concentration and VPR (P < 0.001). [Chl a] has been used as an index for photoautotrophic biomass and as an indicator of trophic status (Steele, 1962; Cullen, 1982; Boyer *et al.*, 2009) and has been linked to phytoplankton as potential viral hosts (Cochlan *et al.*, 1993). A positive correlation between VPR and [Chl a] may suggest that high viral abundance is linked directly or indirectly to phytoplankton biomass; indeed a positive correlation was observed between viral abundance and [Chl a] (Table 5).

This implies that at least a fraction of the measured viral abundance could be linked to the abundance of primary producers (Zhong *et al.*, 2014). Prokaryotic abundance is also positively correlated with viral abundance in both pelagic habitats and benthic ones (Table 5). These correlations of viral abundance with [Chl a] and prokaryotic abundance confirm previous conclusions that the abundance of viruses is influenced by factors affecting host productivity and abundance (Wommack & Colwell, 2000; Weinbauer, 2004 and references therein).

Table 4 presents our meta-analysis results for different trophic conditions; there appears to be an increase in both prokaryotic and viral abundance along a trophic gradient (all P < 0.001 between trophic categories, with the exception of VA between eutrophic and mesotrophic conditions). Prokaryotic production is higher in eutrophic conditions compared to oligotrophic conditions (P = 0.005). Data on mesotrophic ecosystems were too scarce for reliable analysis $(\mathcal{N} < 3)$. Prokaryotic production does not include primary production, which will be highest in eutrophic conditions as confirmed by mean [Chl a] (all P < 0.005 between trophic categories). It is interesting that the VPR values suggest the inverse pattern along the trophic gradient (although the difference was only significant between meso- and eutrophic conditions). Viral loss may contribute to the observed decrease in VPR in eutrophic relative to mesotrophic habitats where dark decay (i.e. decay caused by factors other than light) makes an important contribution to viral loss (Liu et al., 2011), especially heat-sensitive substances including not only colloidal dissolved organic matter but also microscopic plankton. In productive and turbid waters, factors causing viral loss could be more concentrated than in oligotrophic habitats (Bongiorni et al., 2005).

A highly significant positive correlation was found between VPR and FLC (P < 0.001; Table 5). This was unexpected: lysogeny should lead to a reduced VPR, as the production of free viral particles is occasional compared to lytic production. It has been suggested that proviruses are common within prokaryotic communities with some results suggesting that 60% of bacteria harbour at least one prophage (Casjens, 2003; Edwards & Rohwer, 2005) and others reporting that the frequency of lysogeny in marine bacteria is 40% (Jiang & Paul, 1994, 1998; Paul, 2008), between 0.1 and 16% in temperate lakes and between 0 and 73% in Antarctic lakes (Sime-Ngando & Colombet, 2009). Recent studies suggest that lysogeny may represent a transitional state or stress response to abiotic changes experienced by hosts (Palesse et al., 2014). However, explanations of results on lysogeny remain ambiguous (Weinbauer, 2004). The correlation between FLC and VPR observed here may also result from a methodological bias. As temperate viruses cannot be distinguished visually from virulent viruses, studies on lysogenic viruses have been conducted by estimation of FLC from the induction of proviruses harboured by lysogenized cells (in either natural samples or isolated host strains), and such induction can fail. For example, the use of mitomycin C may not produce reliable results as its effects on prokaryotic strains may vary (or it can be ineffective) (Jiang & Paul, 1994, 1998). Further complications arise because the distinction between lysogenic and lytic viruses is somewhat artificial, as noted by Lenski (1988), since some environmental conditions induce lysogenic viruses, which then reproduce similarly to lytic viruses. The observed FVIC thus includes both lytic and lysogenic viruses (probably the majority being lytic, as they reproduce without requiring induction). Biases related to the use of FVIC as a proxy for lytic infection, and FLC as a proxy for lysogeny, have been discussed by Bettarel et al. (2008). Another possible explanation for the relationship between FLC and VPR may be related to the hypothesized increased frequency of non-lytic viral lifestyles in oligotrophic environments. If this is the case, a majority of viral particles in these environments would be produced by induction of lysogenic cells (spontaneous or otherwise) or chronically. It would then be logical that viral abundance (and hence VPR) would correlate with FLC. Recent advances in the study of lysogeny in the environment include analyses of metagenomes and it is possible that these will illuminate its link with other viral and microbial variables in the future.

(2) Factors decreasing VPR

Microbial variables elevating prokaryotic abundance, such as prokaryotic production, are likely to have an inverse relationship with VPR. A negative correlation between VPR and prokaryotic abundance (P < 0.05; Table 5) was found in our analyses, but only for data from sediments (expressed g⁻¹ in Table 5). A negative relationship was also noted between VPR and prokaryotic production (all P < 0.01). Prokaryotic production is generally measured using radiolabelled thymidine (TdR) (Fuhrman & Azam, 1980, 1982) or leucine incorporation (Kirchman, K'Nees & Hodson, 1985; Kirchman, 2001); these methods measure net production rather than total production. As net production increases, and prokaryotic abundance increases accordingly, VPR decreases.

It is worth noting that a high prokaryotic abundance does not inevitably generate a low VPR, as high prokaryotic abundance may be accompanied by high viral abundance in a eutrophic steady state. This might, in part, explain the lack of correlation between VPR and prokaryotic abundance in aquatic ecosystems.

A negative correlation was also found between VPR and VCR (P < 0.001). Although intuitively a positive correlation might be expected (as high contact rates lead to viral production), the negative correlation is likely due to the low probability of virus—host encounters for individual viral particles when viral abundance increases. This could also result in crowding and/or cell saturation by viruses.

Significant negative correlations were found for salinity (P < 0.01) and temperature (P < 0.001) with VPR, but no correlation was found between VPR and depth. The negative correlation between temperature and VPR is likely to be related to low viral numbers at high temperatures. Hot springs have the second lowest mean viral abundance $(5.62 \times 10^6 \text{ particles ml}^{-1})$, after groundwater

 $(9.67 \times 10^5 \text{ particles ml}^{-1})$. Hot springs also have a VPR ranging from 0.12 to 82.9 and a relatively low mean VPR (9.1) (Table 1). This harsh environment may favour lysogeny or carrier state for viruses and might be hostile to the persistence of viral particles, unlike their thermophilic hosts. Preliminary work on coastal hydrothermal vents partly supports this hypothesis, as virioplankton abundance appears to decrease along a temperature gradient (Manini et al., 2008; K. J. Parikka, S. Jacquet & M. Le Romancer, unpublished data). Salines have one of the highest mean abundances of viral particles $(4.99 \times 10^8 \text{ particles ml}^{-1})$ (all P < 0.001 when compared to other aquatic ecosystems) and prokaryotic cells $(6.41 \times 10^7 \text{ cells ml}^{-1})$ (all P < 0.001 when compared to other aquatic ecosystems), and mean VPR is also the highest (28.5) (P < 0.001 when compared to hot springs and groundwater, but no significant difference for marine and freshwater habitats; Fig. 1, Table 3) for any habitat other than soil. A negative correlation with salinity may indicate heterogeneity of VPR values, as also shown by the large range of values in Fig. 1B for salinity. Investigations on Senegalese aquatic habitats (Bettarel et al., 2011) and Antarctic lakes (Laybourn-Parry, Hofer & Sommaruga, 2001) suggest that viral abundances are higher in salines compared to neighbouring freshwater habitats and appear to increase with salinity. Bettarel et al. (2011) observed an increase in prokaryotic numbers as salinity increased from 0 to ca. 160‰, followed by a decrease until 310‰ and then a final peak from 310 to 360%. A similar trend was found for viral abundance. The proposed explanation relates to a switch in microbial populations: beyond a threshold, halophilic organisms thrive. These gradients can also be observed in VPR values with increasing salinity: VPR values fluctuate in synchrony with viral abundance. The negative correlation observed here between VPR and salinity may therefore be most heavily influenced by data from salinities below the threshold of halophilic viruses. Note that (halo)viruses at high salinity are probably more stable than their thermophilic counterparts.

Surprisingly, no negative correlation was found between VPR and VDR. Viral decay is influenced by many factors (e.g. particle degradation and inactivation, virivory etc.) and it is likely that negative correlations between these parameters and VPR would be found if there were sufficient data (to the best of our knowledge, data available on both virivory and VPR for comparison are very scarce, N < 5). VPR fluctuations should then be monitored alongside the individual parameters to assess their influence. More data on VDR might also be needed to confirm the lack of correlation (N = 12 in our analysis).

(3) Seasonality and VPR

Several studies have reported seasonal variability in VPR (Weinbauer *et al.*, 1995; Winget *et al.*, 2011; Wilhartitz *et al.*, 2013) linked to fluctuations in viral abundance (Vrede, Stensdotter & Lindstrom, 2003; Laybourn-Parry *et al.*, 2013; Ma *et al.*, 2013) or host abundance (Nakayama *et al.*, 2007;

Personnic et al., 2009; Maurice et al., 2010), while other studies have failed to find seasonality (Weinbauer et al., 1993; Helton et al., 2012). Seasonal variation in viral or prokaryotic numbers will not necessarily result in consistent changes in VPR if these constituents of VPR fluctuate proportionately. Parvathi et al. (2014) found significant co-variation between viruses and both heterotrophic bacteria and picocyanobacterial populations in Lake Geneva, but there was no clear seasonality in the resulting VPR. The highest viral and prokaryotic abundances were observed in August and September, but VPR values peaked in July along with FVIC, the frequency of infected cells (FIC) and BS. VPR values were also high in October and November. As discussed in Sections IV.1 and IV.2, a variety of variables can influence the calculated VPR, including environmental variables that will have direct and indirect effects on both cell and free viral particle abundance. For example, seasonal temperature changes affect mixing in lakes, altering nutrient availability and turbidity. These changes will affect the biological components of these habitats and influence the food chain. Any established steady state in microbial and viral communities will be affected by such changes and virus-host populations will move towards new steady states. This may be reflected in changes in VPR that may not be predictable from the original seasonal patterns in the variable of interest.

V. VPR DYNAMICS IN TWO CONTRASTING ECOSYSTEMS

The VPR is clearly linked to a series of viral and prokaryotic variables and fluctuates in all environments. However, the relative influence of these different indices on the VPR is likely to differ among different habitats, making a mechanistic understanding of the variation in VPR values difficult. We illustrate our interpretation in light of previously published theories, by depicting two scenarios: one for a highly productive environment and another for an environment with low productivity (Fig. 2).

In a single virus-host association, viral production will follow that of its host leading eventually to a decrease in host abundance and increased abundance of free viral particles. This is usually followed by the emergence of a virus-resistant host. This type of virus-host dynamics is typically observed in vitro and has inspired theories on microbial ecology in vivo, such as the infectivity paradox or the 'Weinbauer paradox' (Weinbauer, 2004), the 'Killing the Winner (KtW)' model (Thingstad & Lignell, 1997; Thingstad, 2000), the 'King of the Mountain (KoM)' hypothesis (Giovannoni, Temperton & Zhao, 2013) and at a larger co-evolutionary scale the 'Red Queen Hypothesis (ROH)' (Van Valen, 1973; Stern & Sorek, 2011). The infectivity paradox is based on observations that during the establishment of a steady state, virus-host systems become dominated by virus-resistant host strains leading to a low VPR. However, the opposite is observed in situ: VPR values indicating numerical viral dominance over their hosts.



Fig. 2. Graphical representation of a conceptual scheme of factors or processes contributing to values of the virus-to-prokaryote ratio (VPR). VPR is influenced by several factors, of which host productivity and viral loss (e.g. decay, adsorption to particles, virivory, etc.) are probably the most influential. The different combinations of the characteristics on the top row generate a low, medium or high VPR, regardless of the productivity of a given ecosystem (the relative importance of each individual characteristic is illustrated by the length of its bar). However, other combinations can increase the VPR in eutrophic (separate bars on left side) or decrease in oligotrophic (separate bars on right side) ecosystems.

The KtW model predicts that fast-growing microbial strains are controlled though viral lysis enabling the co-existence of several strains/species that share similar resources, maintaining global microbial diversity. The application of the RQH to virus-host systems predicts an 'arms race', where hosts evade viral infection by genetic modification while viruses produce diversified progeny enabling recognition of resistant host cells (Hyman & Abedon, 2010; Stern & Sorek, 2011). The infectivity paradox, the KtW and RQH concepts are intuitively appealing, but can be in conflict, with attempts to reconcile them leading to a discussion (Giovannoni et al., 2013; Våge, Storesund & Thingstad, 2013; Zhao et al., 2013) over whether control over prokaryotic hosts is bottom-up or top-down, i.e. whether competitiveness over resources or resistance to viral attacks dictates the rise of dominant strains. Finally, Thingstad et al. (2014) recently proposed a model in which competitive traits generate strain diversity and defensive traits the abundance of individuals of each strain. Their model predicts that microbial species

with the smallest trade-offs between competitiveness and resistance to viruses are likely to be the most abundant, as opposed to either highly competitive or highly defensive species.

(1) Highly productive environments

In highly productive (eutrophic) environments, the production of a virus from a single virus-host system happens at the expense of prokaryotic host production leading to a decrease in prokaryotic abundance, an increase in viral abundance and consequently an increase in VPR. As virus resistance increases in the host population, prokaryotic production will increase, elevating prokaryotic abundance and decreasing the VPR. This simplified virus-host dynamics can be observed in nature during blooms.

In an environment with diverse microbial communities, a decrease in the host abundance of the initial virus-host couple provides space and resources not only for virus-resistant strains, but also for other prokaryotes. If the virus of the initial virus-host couple cannot infect other species of these communities, this leads to high prokaryotic production (and abundance) and therefore a reduced VPR. These propagating prokaryotic strains are either resistant due to selective pressure, as proposed by Maranger et al. (1994) and modelled by Thingstad et al. (2014), or are not recognized because they are not in the host range of the virus. On a larger scale, this scenario can be applied to primary producers releasing nutrients to secondary producers in productive environments leading to a viral shunt (i.e. virus-mediated lysis of microbial cells, which disables their consumption by higher trophic levels) and the redistribution and recycling of matter (Proctor & Fuhrman, 1990; Wilhelm & Suttle, 1999; Suttle, 2005; Weinbauer et al., 2011; Weitz & Wilhelm, 2012). Eventually, a modified or new virus will infect the newly dominant strains and the process will repeat, until new resistant strains occur. As this co-evolutionary arms race between resistant hosts and new viral progeny capable of recognizing them continues, fluctuations will be observed in the VPR before a steady state is reached. At steady state, one would expect to observe several host strains and related viruses. In the model of Thingstad et al. (2014), at steady state, the last strain of a species has only limited resources and therefore no longer represents a potential host for a new virus. As viruses replicate in proportionally greater numbers than their hosts, one can predict the VPR to reach a value above 1 at equilibrium; it is likely to take a value within the averages found for pelagic environments (i.e. the number of viral particles being an order of magnitude higher than that of its hosts).

Another hypothesis proposed by Bratbak & Heldal (1995) and Tuomi et al. (1995) suggested that the observed inverse relationship between prokaryotic abundance and VPR could be due to the adsorption of viruses to their host (e.g. when blooms occur). As viruses adsorb to their hosts, or viral receptors are released after lysis, the proportion of the virioplankton decreases and VPR would reflect this decrease. This would be temporary and followed by viral release and an ensuing increase in VPR. Presumably, as the co-evolutionary arms race proceeds and host diversity increases, viruses would spend more time as free particles without adsorption to specific hosts. This would lead to a steady increase in VPR until steady state is reached. A second factor influencing steady state is viral loss or decay by natural processes, which will act to decrease VPR. Factors contributing to viral loss in highly productive environments are temperature (Garza & Suttle, 1998; Bettarel et al., 2009), heat-sensitive substances (Noble & Fuhrman, 1997; Bongiorni et al., 2005; Liu et al., 2011), virivory (Suttle & Chen, 1992; Gonzáles & Suttle, 1993), solar radiation (Suttle & Chen, 1992; Noble & Fuhrman, 1997), chemical inactivation (Kapuscinski & Mitchell, 1980) and adsorption to particulate matter (Hewson & Fuhrman, 2003; Brussaard, 2004) associated with sedimentation. Other factors contributing to virus-host dynamics in pelagic environments include water currents and aquatic snow. These factors can disturb established steady states by dislocating both host cells and viruses (Weinbauer *et al.*, 2009).

(2) Poorly productive environments

In less-productive (oligotrophic) environments, the scenario is different. As there is less prokaryotic production, viral production is likely to be low. This may lead to different viral lifestyles, such as lysogeny, which may be advantageous when cellular abundance, as well as temperature or nutrient concentration, is low (Stewart & Levin, 1984; Maurice et al., 2010; Thomas et al., 2011) or when rates of viral particle degradation are too high for lytic infection (Lenski, 1988). Other lifestyles include pseudolysogeny or chronic infection commonly observed among archaeal viruses and often referred to as the 'carrier state' (Pina et al., 2011). In less-productive environments low viral contact rates could arguably lead to higher VPR values as free viruses remain in the system searching for suitable hosts. As in the above scenario (Section V.1), high prokaryotic diversity would also lead to low viral infection rates. However, as prokaryotic production is also limited, the VPR would increase overall, provided that viral decay rates are low (Williamson et al., 2007; Winter et al., 2009; Maurice et al., 2010; De Corte et al., 2012). Note, therefore, that low viral abundance does not necessarily generate a low VPR. By contrast, oligotrophic habitats with low viral production and high viral decay rates would be expected to have low VPR values. High viral decay rates would decrease contact rates, intuitively leading to a decline in viral populations (Murray & Jackson, 1992; Wommack & Colwell, 2000). An example of this type of environment is hot springs, where mean viral and prokaryotic abundances and VPR values are all low, presumably due to the extreme nature of this environment. Another example is the oligotrophic open ocean surface waters, where the incidence of lysogeny is probably high (Weinbauer & Suttle, 1999), contact rates low (Wilhelm et al., 1998; Seymour et al., 2006) and decay rates high due to temperature (Rowe et al., 2012) and solar radiation (Suttle & Chen, 1992; Wommack et al., 1996; Wilhelm et al., 1998). Yet another factor contributing to viral loss in oligotrophic waters is grazing by heterotrophic nanoflagellates (Bettarel et al., 2005). By contrast, saline conditions may have lower viral decay rates (Danovaro et al., 2005; Kellogg, 2010). Haloviruses are reported to be stable at high salinity (Witte et al., 1997; Pietilä et al., 2012, 2013) and their continuous chronic or lytic production and accumulation of viral particles would thus lead to high VPR values in saline sites.

In the above discussion we emphasize that although it appears logical that high viral abundances and low prokaryotic abundances will generate high VPR values and low viral/high prokaryotic abundances produce low VPR values, data on either VA or PA alone are not enough to predict VPR values. High or low VPR values can occur in both highly or poorly productive environments. Moreover, what might appear counterintuitive is the fact that in highly productive environments, high host diversity (and high resistance to viruses) favours a low VPR, whereas in poorly productive environments it tends to increase the VPR. The crucial difference lies in prokaryotic production. VPR is negatively correlated with microbial production. In productive environments as microbial diversity and resistance increases, so does host abundance, as viruses lag behind in ability to infect new strains. This is not the case in less-productive environments, where prokaryotic production is both weaker and probably also more local, in hot spots of greater nutrient availability. This results in a restricted and regional production of host cells, instead of the prolific and generalized production in nutrient-rich environments, and affects competition for space and nutrients which can be expected to be more localized. Therefore, in poorly productive environments we would expect relative accumulation of viral particles and hence a higher VPR, assuming viral decay to be limited. However, when viral decay is high, as in near-surface waters subject to high ultraviolet radiation, or when lysogeny is favoured (as might be the case for hot springs or nutrient-depleted zones), the VPR be lower.

VI. CONCLUSIONS

(1) The VPR is often presented as useful information with viral and prokaryotic abundances when new environments are investigated. Some studies have attempted to infer virus-host relationships using the VPR. High ratios have been interpreted as indicating elevated and ongoing viral production and low values have been attributed to reduced viral dynamics as well as high decay rates.

(2) Our overview of VPR values within a series of ecosystems shows that they can cover a wide range in most habitats, although some general trends can be identified. Our meta-analysis also confirms the suspicion that this ratio is complex and influenced by a multitude of factors related to virus-host dynamics (Peduzzi & Schiemer, 2004). Our analyses suggest a stronger dependence of the VPR on prokaryotic production than on viral production. It is likely that viral decay and contact rates, as well as prokaryotic mortality will also affect the VPR, although there were insufficient data available to investigate these variables.

(3) As the variables influencing the VPR differ in impact among ecosystems, it is clear that caution must be exercised when using the VPR to infer relationships between viruses and their hosts. High VPR values can be indicators of ongoing viral processes if the studied habitat allows high viral production, for example in the case of lytic production in eutrophic habitats. Yet, high values can also be a sign of low viral loss rates, when there is continuous production by lysogeny and/or chronic infection in oligotrophic habitats. By contrast, low VPR values can be related to high viral decay rates (e.g. in harsh environments) or to high prokaryotic production (e.g. in eutrophic habitats).

(4) Whereas measurements of viral and cellular abundances can be used to assess the status of microbial

and viral communities within a studied ecosystem, the VPR is less useful. We suggest that the VPR can only express the numerical dominance of free viral particles over their cellular hosts at a specific site and time. Its interpretation will always require additional information on the investigated ecosystem, thus its role in the study of viral ecology loses importance and may cause confusion. We therefore recommend extreme caution when inferring relationships (such as the importance of viral dynamics and lysis) between viruses and their hosts using the VPR.

(5) As for any ratio, the VPR can be a useful tool when most processes are known or controlled. Using simple *in vitro* models, effects of stressors, such as application of different inducing agents, could be studied with simple host-virus systems. The VPR could also be used in the calculation of other indices, such as burst size, where other variables have been determined. Thus the VPR may retain a role in monitoring virus-host dynamics *in vitro*.

VII. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We are grateful to Y. Bettarel, M. O. Gessner, I. Hewson, K. Šimek, C. Säwström, N. L. Patten, M. Filippini, J. Colombet, M. Middelboe, P. Peduzzi and D. F. Bird for kindly providing detailed data from their publications. We are also grateful for T. F. Thingstad for his critical reading of a previous version of this manuscript.

VIII. APPENDIX A1: LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND TERMS

BS, Burst size: number of virions released per host cell; Chl a, Chlorophyll a; FIC, Frequency of infected cells; FLC, Frequency of lysogenic cells: proportion of cells containing a prophage/provirus in a prokaryotic cell population; FMVL, Fraction of mortality from viral lysis: fraction of a cellular population that dies from viral infection; FVIC, Frequency of visibly infected cells: proportion of cells infected by viruses, as determined by observation with a microscope; GR, Grazing rate: rate at which prokaryotic cells are ingested by protozoa; KoM, 'King of the Mountain' model: a model proposing that (numerically) dominant prokaryotic strains are able to retain their dominance by genetic recombination, which offers a positive-feedback mechanism that maintains their superiority in nutrient uptake (and therefore resource competition); KtW, 'Killing the Winner' model: a model describing the maintenance of prokaryotic diversity by viral lysis of the (numerically) dominant strains; LP, Latent period: period between viral attachment to host and virion release; PA, Prokaryotic abundance; PP, Prokarvotic production; ROH, 'Red Oueen hypothesis'; VA, Viral abundance; VBR, Virus-to-bacterium ratio (term that pre-dates the 'virus-to-prokaryote ratio', used when the numerical importance of archaea was not vet recognized); VCR, Virus-host contact rates; VDR, Viral decay rate; VIBM, Virus-induced bacterial mortality (equivalent to the 'fraction of mortality from viral lysis' – FMVL); Viral shunt, Prokaryotic mortality from viral lysis, disabling their predation by higher trophic levels (therefore 'shunting' the food chain); VLP, Virus-like particle: a particle likely to be a virion but whose infectivity has not been established [note that this definition is not the same as the more restricted use of VLP in clinical microbiology as a particle devoid of viral genome constituting a potential vaccine candidate]; VP, Viral production; VPR, Virus-to-prokaryote ratio; VT, Viral turnover: the time needed for (or rate at which) a viral population is replaced by a new generation of viruses.

IX. REFERENCES

- ACKERMANN, H. W. & PRANGISHVILI, D. (2012). Prokaryote viruses studied by electron microscopy. Archives of Virology 157, 1843–1849.
- ANESIO, A. M., HOLLAS, C., GRANELI, W. & LAYBOURN-PARRY, J. (2004). Influence of humic substances on bacterial and viral dynamics in freshwaters. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* **70**, 4848–4854.
- ANESIO, A. M., MINDL, B., LAYBOURN-PARRY, J., HODSON, A. J. & SATTLER, B. (2007). Viral dynamics in cryoconite holes on a high Arctic glacier (Svalbard). *Journal* of Geophysical Research, Biogeosciences 112, G04S31.
- ASHELFORD, K. E., DAY, M. J. & FRY, J. C. (2003). Elevated abundance of bacteriophage infecting bacteria in soil. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 69, 285-289.
- BERGH, O., BORSHEIM, K. Y., BRATBAK, G. & HELDAL, M. (1989). High abundance of viruses found in aquatic environments. *Nature* 340, 467–468.
- BETTAREL, Y., BOUVIER, T. & BOUVY, M. (2009). Viral persistence in water as evaluated from a tropical/temperate cross-incubation. *Journal of Plankton Research* 31, 909–916.
- BETTAREL, Y., ARFI, R., BOUVIER, T., BOUVY, M., BRIAND, E., COLOMBET, J., CORBIN, D. & SIME-NGANDO, T. (2008). Virioplankton distribution and activity in a tropical eutrophicated bay. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science* **80**, 425–429.
- BETTAREL, Y., BOUVIER, T., BOUVIER, C., CARRE, C., DESNUES, A., DOMAIZON, I., JACQUET, S., ROBIN, A. & SIME-NGANDO, T. (2011). Ecological traits of planktonic viruses and prokaryotes along a full-salinity gradient. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology* 76, 360–372.
- BETTAREL, Y., SIME-NGANDO, T., AMBLARD, C., CARRIAS, J.-F. & PORTELLI, C. (2003). Virioplankton and microbial communities in aquatic systems: a seasonal study in two lakes of differing trophy. *Freshwater Biology* 48, 810–822.
- BETTAREL, Y., SIME-NGANDO, T., BOUVY, M., ARFI, R. & AMBLARD, C. (2005). Low consumption of virus-sized particles by heterotrophic nanoflagellates in two lakes of the French Massif Central. *Aquatic Microbial Ecology* **39**, 205–209.
- BINDER, B. (1999). Reconsidering the relationship between virally induced bacterial mortality and frequency of infected cells. *Aquatic Microbial Ecology* 18, 207–215.
- BIRD, D. F., JUNIPER, S. K., RICCIARDI-RIGAULT, M., MARTINEU, P., PRAIRIE, Y. T. & CALVERT, S. E. (2001). Subsurface viruses and bacteria in Holocene/Late Pleistocene sediments of Saanich Inlet, BC: ODP Holes 1033B and 1034B, Leg 169S. Marine Geology 174, 227–239.
- BONGIORNI, L., MAGAGNINI, M., ARMENI, M., NOBLE, R. & DANOVARO, R. (2005). Viral production, decay rates, and life strategies along a trophic gradient in the North Adriatic Sea. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* **71**, 6644–6650.
- BORREL, G., COLOMBET, J., ROBIN, A., LEHOURS, A. C., PRANGISHVILI, D. & SIME-NGANDO, T. (2012). Unexpected and novel putative viruses in the sediments of a deep-dark permanently anoxic freshwater habitat. *ISME Journal* 11, 2119–2127.
- BOYER, J. N., KELBLE, C. R., ORTNER, P. B. & RUDNICK, D. T. (2009). Phytoplankton bloom status: chlorophyll a biomass as an indicator of water quality condition in the southern estuaries of Florida, USA. *Ecological Indicators* 9, S56–S67.
- BRATBAK, G. & HELDAL, M. (1995). Viruses the new players in the game; their ecological role and could they mediate genetic exchange by transduction? In *Molecular Ecology of Aquatic Microbes*, *NATO ASI Series* (Volume 38, ed. I. JOINT), pp. 249–264. Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg.
- BREITBART, M., WEGLEY, L., LEEDS, S., SCHOENFELD, T. & ROHWER, F. (2004). Phage community dynamics in hot springs. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 70, 1633–1640.

BROCK, T. D. (1985). Life at high temperatures. Science 230, 132-138.

- BRUM, J. R., STEWARD, G. F., JIANG, S. C. & JELLISON, R. (2005). Spatial and temporal variability of prokaryotes, viruses, and viral infections of prokaryotes in an alkaline, hypersaline lake. *Aquatic Microbial Ecology* **41**, 247–260.
- BRUSSAARD, C. P. (2004). Viral control of phytoplankton populations a review. Journal of Eukaryotic Microbiology 51, 125–138.

- CASJENS, S. (2003). Prophages and bacterial genomics: what have we learned so far? Molecular Microbiology 49, 277–300.
- CHABAN, B., NG, S. Y. & JARRELL, K. F. (2006). Archaeal habitats--from the extreme to the ordinary. *Canadian Journal of Microbiology* 52, 73–116.
- CHIURA, H. X., YAMAMOTO, H., KOKETSU, D., NAITO, H. & KATO, K. (2002). Virus-like particles derived from a bacterium belonging to the oldest lineage of the domain *Bacteria*. *Microbes and Environments* 17, 48–52.
- CINQUIN, C., LE BLAY, G., FLISS, I. & LACROIX, C. (2004). Immobilization of infant fecal microbiota and utilization in an in vitro colonic fermentation model. *Microbial Ecology* 48, 128–138.
- CLASEN, J. L., BRIGDEN, J. S., PAYET, J. P. & SUTTLE, C. (2008). Evidence that viral abundance across oceans and lakes is driven by different biological factors. *Freshwater Biology* 53, 1090–1100.
- COCHLAN, W. P., WIKNER, J., STEWARD, G. R., SMITH, D. C. & AZAM, F. (1993). Spatial distribution of viruses, bacteria and chlorophyll a in nentic, oceanic and estuarme environments. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 92, 77–87.
- CULLEN, J. J. (1982). The deep chlorophyll maximum: comparing vertical profiles of chlorophyll a. Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences 39, 791–803.
- DANOVARO, R., CORINALDESI, C., DELL'ANNO, A., FABIANO, M. & CORSELLI, C. (2005). Viruses, prokaryotes and DNA in the sediments of a deep-hypersaline anoxic basin (DHAB) of the Mediterranean Sea. *Environmental Microbiology* 7, 586–592.
- DANOVARO, R., CORINALDESI, C., FILIPPINI, M., FISCHER, U. R., GESSNER, M. O., JACQUET, S., MAGAGNINI, M. & VELIMIROV, B. (2008a). Viriobenthos in freshwater and marine sediments: a review. *Freshwater Biology* 53, 1186–1213.
- DANOVARO, R., DELL'ANNO, A., CORINALDESI, C., MAGAGNINI, M., NOBLE, R., TAMBURINI, C. & WEINBAUER, M. (2008b). Major viral impact on the functioning of benthic deep-sea ecosystems. *Nature* **454**, 1084–1087.
- DANOVARO, R., MANINI, E. & DELL'ANNO, A. (2002). Higher abundance of bacteria than of viruses in deep Mediterranean sediments. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 68, 1468–1472.
- DANOVARO, R. & SERRESI, M. (2000). Viral density and virus-to-bacterium ratio in deep-sea sediments of the Eastern Mediterranean. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 6, 1857–1861.
- DE CORTE, D., SINTES, E., YOKOKAWA, T., REINTHALER, T. & HERNDL, G. J. (2012). Links between viruses and prokaryotes throughout the water column along a North Atlantic latitudinal transect. *ISME Journal* **6**, 1566–1577.
- DUHAMEL, S. & JACQUET, S. (2006). Flow cytometric analysis of bacteria- and virus-like particles in lake sediments. *Journal of Microbiological Methods* 64, 316–332.
- EDWARDS, R. A. & ROHWER, F. (2005). Viral metagenomics. Nature Reviews Microbiology 3, 504–510.
- ENGELHARDT, T., KALLMEYER, J., CYPIONKA, H. & ENGELEN, B. (2014). High virus-to-cell ratios indicate ongoing production of viruses in deep subsurface sediments. *The ISME Journal* 8, 1503–1509.
- ENGELHARDT, T., SAHLBERG, M., CYPIONKA, H. & ENGELEN, B. (2011). Induction of prophages from deep-subscafloor bacteria. *Environmental Microbiology Reports* 3, 459–465.
- FARNELL-JACKSON, E. A. & WARD, A. K. (2003). Seasonal patterns of viruses, bacteria and dissolved organic carbon in a riverine wetland. *Freshwater Biology* 48, 841–851.
- FUHRMAN, J. A. & AZAM, F. (1980). Bacterioplankton secondary production estimates for coastal waters of British Columbia, Antarctica, and California. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 39, 1085–1095.
- FUHRMAN, J. A. & AZAM, F. (1982). Thymidine incorporation as a measure of heterotrophic bacterioplankton production in marine surface waters: evaluation and field results. *Marine Biology* 66, 109–120.
- FULTON, J., DOUGLAS, T. & YOUNG, A. M. (2009). Isolation of viruses from high temperature environments. In *Bacteriophages: Methods and Protocols, Volume 1: Isolation, Characterization, and Interactions* 501 (eds M. R. J. CLOKIE and A. M. KROPINSKI), pp. 43–54. Humana Press, New York, USA.
- GARZA, D. R. & SUTTLE, C. A. (1998). The effect of cyanophages on the mortality of Synechococcus spp. and selection for UV resistant viral communities. *Microbial Ecology* 36, 281–292.
- GIOVANNONI, S., TEMPERTON, B. & ZHAO, Y. (2013). Giovannoni et al. reply. *Nature* 499, E4–E5.
- GLUD, R. N. & MIDDELBOE, M. (2004). Virus and bacteria dynamics of a coastal sediment: implication for benthic carbon cycling. *Limnology & Oceanography* 49, 2073–2081.
- GONZÁLES, J. M. & SUTTLE, C. A. (1993). Grazing by marine nanoflagellates on viruses and virus-sized particles: ingestion and digestion. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 94, 1–10.
- GOWING, M. M., GARRISON, D. L., GIBSON, A. H., KRUPP, J. M., JEFFRIES, M. O. & FRITSEN, C. H. (2004). Bacterial and viral abundance in Ross Sea summer pack ice communities. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 279, 3–12.
- GROSSART, H.-P. & SIMON, M. (1993). Limnetic macroscopic organic aggregates (lake snow): occurrence, characteristics, and microbial dynamics in Lake Constance. *Limnology & Oceanography* 38, 532–546.
- HANSEN, J. W., THAMDRUP, B. & JØRGENSEN, B. B. (2000). Anoxic incubation of sediment in gas-tight plastic bags: a method for biogeochemical process studies. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 208, 273–282.

Biological Reviews (2016) 000-000 © 2016 Cambridge Philosophical Society

- HARA, S., TERAUCHI, K. & KOIKE, I. (1991). Abundance of viruses in marine waters: assessment by epifluorescence and transmission electron microscopy. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 57, 2731–2734.
- HARA, S. K., KOIKE, K., TERAUCHI, H., KAMIYA, H. & TANOUE, E. (1996). Abundance of viruses in deep oceanic waters. *Marine Ecological Progress Series* **145**, 269–277.
- HELDAL, M. & BRATBAK, G. (1991). Production and decay of viruses in aquatic environments. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 72, 205–212.
- HELTON, R. R., COTTRELL, M. T., KIRCHMAN, D. L. & WOMMACK, K. E. (2005). Evaluation of incubation-based methods for estimating virioplankton production in estuaries. *Aquatic Microbial Ecology* **41**, 209–219.
- HELTON, R. R., WANG, K., KAN, J., POWELL, D. H. & WOMMACK, K. E. (2012). Interannual dynamics of viriobenthos abundance and morphological diversity in Chesapeake Bay sediments. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology* **79**, 474–486.
- HEWSON, I. & FUHRMAN, J. A. (2003). Viriobenthos production and virioplankton sorptive scavenging by suspended sediment particles in coastal and pelagic waters. *Microbial Ecology* 46, 337–347.
- HEWSON, I., O'NEIL, J. M., FUHRMAN, J. A. & DENNISON, W. C. (2001). Virus-like particle distribution and abundance in sediments and overlying waters along eutrophication gradients in two subtropical estuaries. *Limnology & Oceanography* 46, 1734–1746.
- HYMAN, P. & ABEDON, S. T. (2010). Bacteriophage host range and bacterial resistance. Advances in Applied Microbiology 70, 217–248.
- JACQUET, S., MIKI, T., NOBLE, C., PEDUZZI, P. & WILHELM, S. W. (2010). Viruses in aquatic ecosystems: important advancements of the last 20 years and prospects for the future in the field of microbial oceanography and limnology. *Advances in Oceanography and Limnology* 1, 97–141.
- JACQUET, S., DOMAIZON, I., PERSONNIC, S., PRADDEP RAM, A. S., HELDAL, M. & SIME-NGANDO, T. (2005). Estimates of protozoan- and viral-mediated mortality of bacterioplankton in Lake Bourget (France). *Freshwater Biology* 50, 627–645.
- JACQUET, S. & PARIKKA, K. J. (2016). Data and metadata dealing with prokaryote and viral abundances from a variety of ecosystems. (doi: 10.15454/1.4539792655245962E12).
- JIANG, S. C. & PAUL, J. H. (1994). Seasonal and diel abundance of viruses and occurrence of lysogeny/bacteriocinogeny in the marine environment. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* **104**, 163–172.
- JIANO, S. C. & PAUL, J. H. (1998). Significance of lysogeny in the marine environment: studies with isolates and a model of lysogenic phage production. *Microbial Ecology* 35, 235–243.
- JUNIPER, S. K., BIRD, D. F., SUMMIT, M., VONG, M. P. & BAKER, E. T. (1998). Bacterial and viral abundances in hydrothermal event plumes over northern Gorda Ridge. *Deep Sea Research Part II: Topical Studies in Oceanography* 45, 2739–2749.
- KAPUSCINSKI, R. B. & MITCHELL, R. (1980). Processes controlling virus inactivation in coastal waters. *Water Research* 14, 363–371.
- KELLOGG, C. A. (2010). Enumeration of viruses and prokaryotes in deep-sea sediments and cold seeps of the Gulf of Mexico. *Deep Sea Research Part II: Topical Studies in Oceanography* 57, 2002–2007.
- KIMURA, M., JIA, Z.-J., NAKAYAMA, N. & ASAKAWA, S. (2008). Ecology of viruses in soils: past, present and future perspectives. Soil Science & Plant Nutrition 54, 1–32.
- KIRCHMAN, D. (2001). Measuring bacterial biomass production and growth rates from leucine incorporation in natural aquatic environments. In *Methods in Microbiology* (Volume 30, ed. H. P. JOHN), pp. 227–237. Academic Press, St Petersburg, Florida FL, USA.
- KIRCHMAN, D., K'NEES, E. & HODSON, R. (1985). Leucine incorporation and its potential as a measure of protein synthesis by bacteria in natural aquatic systems. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 49, 599–607.
- KRUPOVIC, M. & BAMFORD, D. H. (2008). Virus evolution: how far does the double beta-barrel viral lineage extend? *Nature Reviews Microbiology* 6, 941–948.
- KYLE, J. E., EYDAL, H. S., FERRIS, F. G. & PEDERSEN, K. (2008). Viruses in granitic groundwater from 69 to 450 m depth of the Aspo hard rock laboratory, Sweden. *ISME Journal* 2, 571–574.
- LAYBOURN-PARRY, J., ANESIO, A. M., MADAN, N. & SÄWSTRÖM, C. (2013). Virus dynamics in a large epishelf lake (Beaver Lake, Antarctica). *Freshwater Biology* 58, 1484–1493.
- LAYBOURN-PARRY, J., HOFER, J. S. & SOMMARUGA, R. (2001). Viruses in the plankton of freshwater and saline Antarctic lakes. *Freshwater Biology* **46**, 1279–1287.
- LE ROMANCER, M., GAILLARD, M., GESLIN, C. & PRIEUR, D. (2007). Viruses in extreme environments. *Reviews in Environmental Science and Biotechnology* 6, 17–31.
- LENSKI, R. E. (1988). Dynamics of interactions between bacteria and virulent bacteriophage. Advances in Microbial Ecology 10, 1–44.
- LIU, W., CHENG, K., ZHAO, Y., WU, Y., CAI, C., SHAOYONG, L. & XIANGCAN, J. (2011). Cyanophage decay and its causes in eutrophic freshwater. *The Journal of Food*, *Agriculture and Environment* 9, 963–966.
- MA, L., SUN, R., MAO, G., YU, H. & WANG, Y. (2013). Seasonal and spatial variability of virioplanktonic abundance in Haihe River, China. *Biomed Research International* 2013, 10.

- MADAN, N., MARSHALL, W. A. & LAYBOURN-PARRY, J. (2005). Virus and microbial loop dynamics over an annual cycle in three contrasting Antarctic lakes. *Freshwater Biology* 50, 1291–1300.
- MANINI, E., LUNA, G. M., CORINALDESI, C., ZEPPILLI, D., BORTOLUZZI, G., CARAMANNA, G., RAFFA, F. & DANOVARO, R. (2008). Prokaryote diversity and virus abundance in shallow hydrothermal vents of the Mediterranean Sea (Panarea Island) and the Pacific Ocean (north Sulawesi-Indonesia). *Microbial Ecology* 55, 626–639.
- MARANGER, R. & BIRD, D. F. (1995). Viral abundance in aquatic systems: a comparison between marine and fresh waters. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 121, 217–226.
- MARANGER, R., BIRD, D. F. & JUNIPER, S. K. (1994). Viral and bacterial dynamics in Arctic sea ice during the spring algal bloom near Resolute, N.W.T., Canada. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 111, 121–127.
- MARI, X., KERROS, M. E. & WEINBAUER, M. G. (2007). Virus attachment to transparent exopolymeric particles along trophic gradients in the southwestern lagoon of New Caledonia. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 73, 5245–5252.
- MAURICE, C. F., BOUVIER, T., COMTE, J., GUILLEMETTE, F. & DEL GIORGIO, P. A. (2010). Seasonal variations of phage life strategies and bacterial physiological states in three northern temperate lakes. *Environmental Microbiology* **12**, 628–641.
- MEI, M. L. & DANOVARO, R. (2004). Virus production and life strategies in aquatic sediments. *Limnology & Oceanography* 49, 459–470.
- MIDDELBOE, M. & GLUD, R. N. (2006). Viral activity along a trophic gradient in continental margin sediments off central Chile. *Marine Biology Research* 2, 41–51.
- MIDDELBOE, M., GLUD, R. N. & FILIPPINI, M. (2011). Viral abundance and activity in the deep sub-seafloor biosphere. Aquatic Microbial Ecology 68, 1–8.
- MIDDELBOE, M., GLUD, R. N. & FINSTER, K. (2003). Distribution of viruses and bacteria in relation to diagenetic activity in an estuarine sediment. *Limnology & Oceanography* 48, 1447–1456.
- MIDDELBOE, M., GLUD, R. N., WENZHÖFER, F., OGURI, K. & KITAZATO, H. (2006). Spatial distribution and activity of viruses in the deep-sea sediments of Sagami Bay, Japan. Deep Sea Research Part I: Oceanographic Research Papers 53, 1–13.
- MIRI, T. & JACQUET, S. (2008). Complex interactions in the microbial world: underexplored key links between viruses, bacteria and protozoan grazers in aquatic environments. *Aquatic Microbial Ecology* 51, 195–208.
- MOKILI, J. L., ROHWER, F. & DUTILH, B. E. (2012). Metagenomics and future perspectives in virus discovery. *Current Opinion in Virology* 2, 63–77.
- MURRAY, A. G. & JACKSON, G. A. (1992). Viral dynamics: a model of the effects of size shape, motion and abundance of single-celled planktonic organisms and other particles. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 89, 103–111.
- NAKAYAMA, N., OKUMURA, M., INOUE, K., ASAKAWA, S. & KIMURA, M. (2007). Seasonal variations in the abundance of virus-like particles and bacteria in the floodwater of a Japanese paddy field. *Soil Science & Plant Nutrition* 53, 420–429.
- NOBLE, R. T. & FUHRMAN, J. A. (1997). Virus decay and its causes in coastal waters. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 63, 77–83.
- NOBLE, R. T. & FUHRMAN, J. A. (2000). Rapid virus production and removal as measured with fluorescently labeled viruses as tracers. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 66, 3790–3797.
- OGUNSEITAN, O. A., SAYLER, G. S. & MILLER, R. V. (1990). Dynamic interactions of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* and bacteriophages in lake water. *Microbial Ecology* 19, 171–185.
- ORTMANN, A. C. & SUTTLE, C. A. (2005). High abundances of viruses in a deep-sea hydrothermal vent system indicates viral mediated microbial mortality. *Deep Sea Research Part I: Oceanographic Research Papers* 52, 1515–1527.
- ORTMANN, A. C., WIEDENHEFT, B., DOUGLAS, T. & YOUNG, M. (2006). Hot crenarchaeal viruses reveal deep evolutionary connections. *Nature Reviews Microbiology* 4, 520–528.
- PACE, N. R. (2006). Time for a change. Nature 441, 289.
- PALESSE, S., COLOMBET, J., PRADEEP RAM, A. S. & SIME-NGANDO, T. (2014). Linking host prokaryotic physiology to viral lifestyle dynamics in a temperate freshwater lake (Lake Pavin, France). *Microbial Ecology* 68, 740–750.
- PAN, D., WATSON, R., WANG, D., HUAN TAN, Z., SNOW, D. D. & WEBER, K. A. (2014). Correlation between viral production and cabon mineralization under nitrate-reducing conditions in aquifer sediment. *ISME Journal* 8, 1–13.
- PARADA, V., SINTES, E., VAN AKEN, H. M., WEINBAUER, M. G. & HERNDL, G. J. (2007). Viral abundance, decay, and diversity in the meso- and bathypelagic waters of the North Atlantic. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 73, 4429–4438.
- PARVATHI, A., ZHONG, X., PRADEEP RAM, A. S. & JACQUET, S. (2014). Dynamics of auto- and heterotrophic picoplankton and associated viruses in Lake Geneva. *Hydrology and Earth System Sciences* 18, 1073–1087.
- PATERSON, H. & LAYBOURN-PARRY, J. (2012). Antarctic sea ice viral dynamics over an annual cycle. *Polar Biology* 35, 491–497.
- PATTEN, N. L., MITCHELL, J. G., MIDDELBOE, M., EYRE, B. D., SEURONT, L., HARRISON, P. R. & GLUD, R. N. (2008). Bacterial and viral dynamics during a mass coral spawning period on the Great Barrier Reef. *Aquatic Microbial Ecology* 50, 209–220.
- PATTEN, N. L., SEYMOUR, J. R. & MITCHELL, J. G. (2006). Flow cytometric analysis of virus-like particles and heterotrophic bacteria within coral-associated reef water. *Journal of Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom* 86, 563–566.

- PAUL, J. H. (2008). Prophages in marine bacteria: dangerous molecular time bombs or the key to survival in the seas? *ISME Journal* 2, 579–589.
- PAUL, J. & KELLOGG, C. (2000). Ecology of bacteriophages in nature. In *Viral Ecology* (ed. C. HURST), pp. 211–246. Academic Press, San Diego.
- PAUL, J. H., ROSE, J. B., JIANG, S. C., KELLOGG, C. A. & DICKSON, L. (1993). Distribution of viral abundance in the reef environment of Key Largo, Florida. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 59, 718–724.
- PEDUZZI, P. (2015). Virus ecology of fluvial systems: a blank spot on the map? *Biological Reviews* (doi: 10.1111/brv.12202).
- PEDUZZI, P., GRUBER, M., GRUBER, M. & SCHAGERL, M. (2014). The virus's tooth: cyanophages affect an African flamingo population in a bottom-up cascade. *ISME Journal* 8, 1346–1351.
- PEDUZZI, P. & LUEF, B. (2008). Viruses, bacteria and suspended particles in a backwater and main channel site of the Danube (Austria). *Aquatic Sciences* **70**, 186–194.
- PEDUZZI, P. & SCHIEMER, F. (2004). Bacteria and viruses in the water column of tropical freshwater reservoirs. *Environmental Microbiology* 6, 707–715.
- PERSONNIC, S., DOMAIZON, I., SIME-NGANDO, T. & JACQUET, S. (2009). Seasonal variations of microbial abundances and virus- versus flagellate-induced mortality of picoplankton in three peri-alpine lakes. *Journal of Plankton Research* 31, 1161–1177.
- PIETILÄ, M. K., ATANASOVA, N. S., MANOLE, V., LILJEROOS, L., BUTCHER, S. J., OKSANEN, H. M. & BAMFORD, D. H. (2012). Virion architecture unifies globally distributed pleolipoviruses infecting halophilic archaea. *Journal of Virology* 86, 5067–5079.
- PIETILÄ, M. K., LAURINMAKI, P., RUSSELL, D. A., KO, C. C., JACOBS-SERA, D., BUTCHER, S. J., BAMFORD, D. H. & HENDRIX, R. W. (2013). Insights into head-tailed viruses infecting extremely halophilic archaea. *Journal of Virology* 87, 3248–3260.
- PINA, M., BIZE, A., FORTERRE, P. & PRANGISHVILI, D. (2011). The archaeoviruses. FEMS Microbiology Reviews 35, 1035–1054.
- PINTO, F., LARSEN, S. & CASPER, P. (2013). Viriobenthos in aquatic sediments: variability in abundance and production and impact on the C-cycle. *Aquatic Sciences* 75, 571–579.
- PORTER, K., RUSS, B. E. & DYALL-SMITH, M. L. (2007). Virus-host interactions in salt lakes. *Current Opinion in Microbiology* 10, 418–424.
- PRANGISHVILI, D. (2006). Hyperthermophilic virus-host systems: detection and isolation. *Methods in Microbiology* 35, 331–347.
- PRANGISHVILI, D., FORTERRE, P. & GARRETT, R. A. (2006). Viruses of the Archaea: a unifying view. *Nature Reviews Microbiology* 4, 837–848.
- PRANGISHVILI, D. & GARRETT, R. A. (2005). Viruses of hyperthermophilic Crenarchaea. Trends in Microbiology 13, 535–542.
- PROCTOR, L. M. & FUHRMAN, J. A. (1990). Viral mortality of marine bacteria and cyanobacteria. *Nature* 343, 60–62.
- RICE, G., STEDMAN, K., SNYDER, J., WIEDENHEFT, B., WILLITS, D., BRUMFIELD, S., MCDERMOTT, T. & YOUNG, M. J. (2001). Viruses from extreme thermal environments. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 98, 13341–13345.
- ROTHSCHILD, L. J. & MANCINELLI, R. L. (2001). Life in extreme environments. Nature 409, 1092–1101.
- ROUDNEW, B., LAVERY, T. J., SEYMOUR, J. R., JEFFRIES, T. C. & MITCHELL, J. G. (2014). Variability in bacteria and virus-like particle abundances during purging of unconfined aquifers. *Groundwater* 52, 118–124.
- ROUDNEW, B., LAVERY, T. J., SEYMOUR, J. R., SMITH, R. J. & MITCHELL, J. G. (2013). Spatially varying complexity of bacterial and virus-like particle communities within an aquifer system. *Aquatic Microbial Ecology* 68, 259–266.
- ROWE, J. M., DEBRUYN, J. M., POORVIN, L., LECLEIR, G. R., JOHNSON, Z. I., ZINSER, E. R. & WILHELM, S. W. (2012). Viral and bacterial abundance and production in the Western Pacific Ocean and the relation to other oceanic realms. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology* **79**, 359–370.
- SABET, S. (2012). Halophilic viruses. In Advances in Understanding the Biology of Halophilic Microorganisms (ed. R. H. VREELAND), pp. 81–116. Springer, Dordrecht, Netherlands.
- SANTOS, F., YARZA, P., PARRO, V., BRIONES, C. & ANTON, J. (2010). The metavirome of a hypersaline environment. *Environmental Microbiology* 12, 2965–2976.
- SÄWSTRÖM, C., LAYBOURN-PARRY, J., GRANÉLI, W. & ANESIO, A. M. (2007). Heterotrophic bacterial and viral dynamics in Arctic freshwaters: results from a field study and nutrient-temperature manipulation experiments. *Polar Biology* 30, 1407–1415.
- SÄWSTRÖM, C., LISLE, J., ANESIO, A. M., PRISCU, J. C. & LAYBOURN-PARRY, J. (2008). Bacteriophage in polar inland waters. *Extremophiles* **12**, 167–175.
- SEYMOUR, J. R., PATTEN, N. L., BOURNE, D. G. & MITCHELL, J. G. (2005). Spatial dynamics of virus-like particles and heterotrophic bacteria within a shwallow coral reef system. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 288, 1–8.
- SEYMOUR, J. R., SEURONT, L., DOUBELL, M., WATERS, R. L. & MITCHELL, J. G. (2006). Microscale patchiness of virioplankton. *Journal of Marine Biological Association* of the U.K. 86, 551–561.
- SIME-NGANDO, T. & COLOMBET, J. (2009). Virus et prophages dans les écosystèmes aquatiques. Canadian Journal of Microbiology 55, 95–109.

- SIMON, M., GROSSART, H.-P., SCHWEITZER, B. & PLOUG, H. (2002). Microbial ecology of organic aggregates in aquatic ecosystems. *Aquatic Microbial Ecology* 28, 175–211.
- SRINIVASIAH, S., BHAVSAR, J., THAPAR, K., LILES, M., SCHOENFELD, T. & WOMMACK, K. E. (2008). Phages across the biosphere: contrasts of viruses in soil and aquatic environments. *Research in Microbiology* **159**, 349–357.
- STEELE, J. (1962). Environmental control of photosynthesis in the sea. Linnology and Oceanography 7, 137–150.
- STERN, A. & SOREK, R. (2011). The phage-host arms race: shaping the evolution of microbes. *Bioessays* 33, 43–51.
- STEWARD, G. F., WINKER, J., COCHLAN, W. P., SMITH, D. C. & AZAM, F. (1992). Estimation of virus production in the sea: I. method development. *Marine Microbial Food Webs* 6, 57–78.
- STEWART, F. M. & LEVIN, B. R. (1984). The population biology of bacterial viruses: why be temperate. *Theoretical Population Biology* 26, 93–117.
- SUTTLE, C. A. (2005). Viruses in the sea. Nature 437, 356-361.
- SUTTLE, C. A. & CHEN, F. (1992). Mechanisms and rates of decay of marine viruses in seawater. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 58, 3721–3729.
- SUZUKI, N. & KATO, K. (1953). Studies on suspended materials. Marine snow in the sea: part 1. Sources of marine snow. Bulletin of the Faculty of Fisheries Hokkaido University 4, 132–135.
- SWANSON, M. M., FRASER, G., DANIELL, T. J., TORRANCE, L., GREGORY, P. J. & TALIANSKY, M. (2009). Viruses in soils: morphological diversity and abundance in the rhizosphere. *Annals of Applied Biology* 155, 51–60.
- THINGSTAD, T. F. (2000). Elements of a theory for the mechanisms controlling abundance, diversity, and biogeochemical role of lytic bacterial viruses in aquatic systems. *Limnology & Oceanography* 45, 1320–1328.
- THINGSTAD, T. F. & LIGNELL, R. (1997). Theoretical models for the control of bacterial growth rate, abundance, diversity and carbon demand. Aquatic Microbial Ecology 13, 19–27.
- THINGSTAD, T. F., VÅGE, S., STORESUND, J. E., SANDAA, R. A. & GISKE, J. (2014). A theoretical analysis of how strain-specific viruses can control microbial species diversity. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 111, 7813–7818.
- THOMAS, R., BERDJEB, L., SIME-NGANDO, T. & JACQUET, S. (2011). Viral abundance, production, decay rates and life strategies (lysogeny versus lysis) in Lake Bourget (France). *Environmental Microbiology* 13, 616–630.
- TUOMI, P., FAGERBAKKE, K. M., BRATBAK, G. & HELDAL, M. (1995). Nutritional enrichment of a microbial community: the effects on activity, elemental composition, community structure and virus production. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology* 16, 123–134.
- VÅGE, S., STORESUND, J. E. & THINGSTAD, T. F. (2013). SAR11 viruses and defensive host strains. *Nature* 499, E3–E4.
- VAN VALEN, L. (1973). A new evolutionary law. Evolutionary Theory 1, 1-30.
- VREDE, K., STENSDOTTER, U. & LINDSTROM, E. S. (2003). Viral and bacterioplankton dynamics in two lakes with different humic contents. *Microbial Ecology* 46, 406–415.
- WEINBAUER, M. G. (2004). Ecology of prokaryotic viruses. *FEMS Microbiological Reviews* 28, 127–181.
- WEINBAUER, M. G., BETTAREL, Y., CATTANEO, R., LUEF, B., MAIER, C., MOTEGI, C., PEDUZZI, P. & MARI, X. (2009). Viral ecology of organic and inorganic particles in aquatic systems: avenues for further research. *Aquatic Microbial Ecology* 57, 321–341.
- WEINBAUER, M. G., CHEN, F. & WILHELM, S. W. (2011). Virus-mediated redistribution and partitioning of carbon in the global oceans. In *Microbial Carbon Pump in the Ocean* (eds N. JIAO, F. AZAM and S. SANDERS), pp. 54–56. Science/AAAS, Washington (doi: 10.1126/science.opms.sb0001).
- WEINBAUER, M. G., FUKS, D. & PEDUZZI, P. (1993). Distribution of viruses and dissolved dna along a coastal trophic gradient in the northern Adriatic Sea. *Applied* and Environmental Microbiology 59, 4074–4082.
- WEINBAUER, M. G., FUKS, D., PUSKARIC, S. & PEDUZZI, P. (1995). Diel, seasonal, and depth-related variability of viruses and dissolved DNA in the northern Adriatic Sea. *Microbial Ecology* **30**, 25–41.
- WEINBAUER, M. G. & HÖFLE, M. G. (1998). Significance of viral lysis and flagellate grazing as factors controlling bacterioplankton production in a eutrophic lake. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 64, 431–438.
- WEINBAUER, M. G., ROWE, J. M. & WILHELM, S. W. (2010). Determining rates of virus production in aquatic systems by the virus reduction approach. In *Manual of Aquatic Viral Ecology* (eds S. W. WILHELM, M. G. WEINBAUER and C. A. SUTTLE), pp. 1–8. ASLO, Waco, TX.
- WEINBAUER, M. G. & SUTTLE, C. A. (1996). Potential significance of lysogeny to bacteriophage production and bacterial mortality in coastal waters of the gulf of Mexico. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* **62**, 4374–4380.
- WEINBAUER, M. G. & SUTTLE, C. A. (1999). Lysogeny and prophage induction in coastal and offshore bacterial communities. *Aquatic Microbial Ecology* 18, 217–225.
- WEINBAUER, M. G., WINTER, C. & HÖFLE, M. G. (2002). Reconsidering transmission electron microscopy based estimates of viral infection of bacterioplankton using conversion factors derived from natural communities. *Aquatic Microbial Ecology* 27, 103–110.
- WEITZ, J. S. & WILHELM, S. W. (2012). Ocean viruses and their effects on microbial communities and biogeochemical cycles. *F1000 Biology Reports* 4, 17.

Biological Reviews (2016) 000-000 © 2016 Cambridge Philosophical Society

- WILHARTITZ, I. C., KIRSCHNER, A. K., BRUSSAARD, C. P., FISCHER, U. R., WIELTSCHNIG, C., STADLER, H. & FARNLEITNER, A. H. (2013). Dynamics of natural prokaryotes, viruses, and heterotrophic nanoflagellates in alpine karstic groundwater. *MicrobiologyOpen* 2, 633-643.
- WILHELM, S. W., BRIGDEN, S. M. & SUTTLE, C. A. (2002). A dilution technique for the direct measurement of viral production: a comparison in stratified and tidally mixed coastal waters. *Microbial Ecology* 43, 168–173.
- WILHELM, S. W. & MATTESON, A. R. (2008). Freshwater and marine virioplankton: a brief overview of commonalities and differences. *Freshwater Biology* 53, 1076–1089.
- WILHELM, S. W. & SUTTLE, C. A. (1999). Viruses and nutrient cycles in the Sea. BioScience 49, 781-788.
- WILHELM, S. W., WEINBAUER, M. G., SUTTLE, C. A. & JEFFREY, W. H. (1998). The role of sunlight in the removal and repair of viruses in the sea. *Limnology & Oceanography* 43, 586–592.
- WILLIAMSON, K. E. (2011). Soil phage ecology: abundance, distribution, and interactions with bacterial hosts. In *Biocommunication in Soil Microorganisms, Soil Biology* (Volume 23, ed. G. WITZANY), pp. 113–136. Springer-Verlag, Berlin.
- WILLIAMSON, K. E., RADOSEVICH, M., SMITH, D. W. & WOMMACK, K. E. (2007). Incidence of lysogeny within temperate and extreme soil environments. *Environmental Microbiology* 9, 2563–2574.
- WILLIAMSON, K. E., RADOSEVICH, M. & WOMMACK, K. E. (2005). Abundance and diversity of viruses in six Delaware soils. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 71, 3119–3125.
- WILLIAMSON, S. J., CARY, S. C., WILLIAMSON, K. E., HELTON, R. R., BENCH, S. R., WINGET, D. & WOMMACK, K. E. (2008). Lysogenic virus-host interactions predominate at deep-sea diffuse-flow hydrothermal vents. *ISME Journal* 2, 1112–1121.
- WINGET, D. M., HELTON, R. R., WILLIAMSON, K. E., BENCH, S. R., WILLIAMSON, S. J. & WOMMACK, K. E. (2011). Repeating patterns of virioplankton production within an estuarine ecosystem. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 108, 11506–11511.
- WINGET, D. M., WILLIAMSON, K. E., HELTON, R. R. & WOMMACK, K. E. (2005). Tangential flow diafiltration: an improved technique for estimation of virioplankton production. *Aquatic Microbial Ecology* **41**, 221–232.
- WINTER, C., KERROS, M.-E. & WEINBAUER, M. G. (2009). Seasonal and depth-related dynamics of prokaryotes and viruses in surface and deep waters of the northwestern

Mediterranean Sea. Deep Sea Research Part I: Oceanographic Research Papers 56, 1972-1982.

- WITTE, A., BARANYI, U., KLEIN, R., SULZNER, M., LUO, C., WANNER, G., KRUGER, D. H. & LUBITZ, W. (1997). Characterization of *Natronobacterium magadii* phage phi Ch1, a unique archaeal phage containing DNA and RNA. *Molecular Microbiology* 23, 603–616.
- WOMMACK, K. E. & COLWELL, R. R. (2000). Virioplankton: viruses in aquatic ecosystems. *Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews* 64, 69–114.
- WOMMACK, K. E., HILL, R. T., KESSEL, M., RUSSEK-COHEN, E. & COLWELL, R. R. (1992). Distribution of viruses in the Chesapeake Bay. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 58, 2965–2970.
- WOMMACK, K. E., HILL, R. T., MULLER, T. A. & COLWELL, R. R. (1996). Effects of sunlight on bacteriophage viability and structure. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 62, 1336–1341.
- WOMMACK, K. E., WILLIAMSON, S. J., SUNDBERGH, A., HELTON, R. R., GLAZER, B. T., PORTUNE, K. & CARY, S. C. (2004). An instrument for collecting discrete large-volume water samples suitable for ecological studies of microorganisms. *Deep Sea Research Part I: Oceanographic Research Papers* 51, 1781–1792.
- YANAGAWA, K., MORONO, Y., YOSHIDA-TAKASHIMA, Y., EITOKU, M., SUNAMURA, M., INAGAKI, F., IMACHI, H., TAKAI, K. & NUNOURA, T. (2014). Variability of subseafloor viral abundance at the geographically and geologically distinct continental margins. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology* 88, 60–68.
- YOSHIDA-TAKASHIMA, Y., NUNOURA, T., KAZAMA, H., NOGUCHI, T., INOUE, K., AKASHI, H., YAMANAKA, T., TOKI, T., YAMAMOTO, M., FURUSHIMA, Y., UENO, Y., YAMAMOTO, H. & TAKAI, K. (2012). Spatial distribution of viruses associated with planktonic and attached microbial communities in hydrothermal environments. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* **78**, 1311–1320.
- ZHAO, Y., TEMPERTON, B., THRASH, J. C., SCHWALBACH, M. S., VERGIN, K. L., LANDRY, Z. C., ELLISMAN, M., DEERINCK, T., SULLIVAN, M. B. & GIOVANNONI, S. J. (2013). Abundant SAR11 viruses in the ocean. *Nature* **494**, 357–360.
- ZHONG, X., PRADEEP RAM, A., COLOMBET, J. & JACQUET, S. (2014). Variations in abundance, genome size, morphology, and functional role of the virioplankton in lakes annecy and bourget over a 1-year period. *Microbial Ecology* 67, 66–82.
- ZILLIG, W., KLETZIN, A., SCHLEPER, C., HOLTZ, I., JANEKOVIC, D., HAIN, J., LANZENDÖRFER, M. & KRISTJANSSON, J. K. (1994). Screening for Sulfolobales, their plasmids and their viruses in Icelandic solfataras. Systematic and Applied Microbiology 16, 609–628.

(Received 23 April 2015; revised 18 February 2016; accepted 1 March 2016)